OATH AND HONOR

A Memoir and a Warning

LIZ CHENEY



Little, Brown and Company New York Boston London

Copyright © 2023 by Elizabeth Lynne Cheney

PART I: The Plot Against America

Election Day 2020 to January 5, 2021

Page 7

The Plot Against America Philip Roth wrote a novel in 2004 entitled The Plot Against America envisioning the rise of fascism and anti-Semitism in 1940s America.

Chapter 1: The Only Thing That Matters Is Winning

Page 9

- every presidential election Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 13, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-117hhrg48999/pdf/CHRG-117hhrg48999.pdf.

Page 10

- "we can't let that happen" "Remarks by President Trump on the Election," White House, Nov. 5, 2020, available at https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-election/.
- "power of destruction" Tweets of Donald J. Trump.
- "periodic release of ballots would occur" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of William Stepien, Feb. 10, 2022, p. 87, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000042624/pdf /GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000042624.pdf.
- "happen before our very eyes" "Ingraham on election chaos: President Trump 'saw this coming,' "Fox News, Nov. 5, 2020, available at https://www.foxnews.com/transcript/ingraham-on-election-chaos-president-trump-saw-this-coming.

Page 11

supported me in the past "Mark Levin Endorses Liz Cheney," YouTube, July 20, 2013, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ItHrICj5vYI.

- declared himself "Never Trump" Christine Ayala, "Ted Cruz snags endorsement from conservative radio host Mark Levin," Dallas Morning News, March 10, 2016, available at https://www.dallasnews.com/news/politics/2016/03/10/ted-cruz-snags-endorsement-from-conservative-radio-host-mark-levin/; Hanna Trudo, "Mark Levin: I won't back Trump in the general," Politico, April 8, 2016, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2016/04/mark-levin-i-wont-back-trump-in-the-general-221754; Jessie Hellmann, "Mark Levin: I would never vote for Trump," The Hill, April 9, 2016, available at https://thehill.com/blogs/ballot-box/gop-primaries/275722-mark-levin-i-would-never-vote-for-trump/.
- "DO YOUR CONSTITUTIONAL DUTY" Mark Levin (@marklevinshow), Twitter, Nov. 5, 2020, 12:43 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/marklevinshow/status/1324406883600506880.

Page 12

"was in place on election day" Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Chapman University Production), Chapman003228, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-Chapman003228/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-Chapman003228.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 31, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

Page 14

- he had almost certainly lost Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 11–12, 205–206.
- strip mall outside Philadelphia "Rudy Giuliani Trump Campaign Philadelphia Press Conference at Four Seasons Total Landscaping," Rev, Nov. 7, 2020, available at https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/rudy-giuliani-trump-campaign-philadelphia-press-conference-november-7.
 a few minutes later Tweets of Donald J. Trump.
- for sale by the next week Olivia Nuzzi, "The Full(est Possible) Story of the Four Seasons Total Landscaping Press Conference," New York Magazine Intelligencer, Dec. 21, 2020, available at https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2020/12/four-seasons-total-landscaping-the-full-est-possible-story.html.

Chapter 2: Put Up or Shut Up

- the Department of Homeland Security Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Twitter, Nov. 17, 2020, 7:07 p.m. ET, available at https://x.com/realDonaldTrump/status/132885235404995788 8?s=20.
- "was in any way compromised" "Joint Statement from Elections Infrastructure Government Coordinating Council & the Election Infrastructure Sector Coordinating Executive Committees," Nov. 12, 2020, available at https://www.cisa.gov/news-events/news/joint-statement-elections-infrastructure-government-coordinating-council-election.
- votes from Trump to Biden Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Twitter, Nov. 17, 2020, 7:07 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/1328852352787484677.
- "and shot at dawn" Joseph DiGenova on Newsmax, Nov. 30, 2020, available at https://www.mediamatters.org/media/3915126.

Page 20

- more false claims of massive voter fraud All quotes from pp. 20–21 can be found at "Rudy Giuliani Trump Campaign Press Conference Transcript November 19: Election Fraud Claims," Rev, Nov. 19, 2020, available at https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/rudy-giuliani-trump -campaign-press-conference-transcript-november-19-election-fraud-claims.
- "television in American history" Chris Krebs (@C_C_Krebs), Twitter, Nov. 19, 2020, 3:27 p.m. ET, https://twitter.com/C_C_Krebs/status/1329521812951142400.

Page 22

- "the President in his personal capacity" Jenna Ellis (@JennaEllisEsq), Twitter, Nov. 22, 2020, 5:23 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/JennaEllisEsq/status/1330638034619035655.
- "and then nothing happened" Joseph A. Wulfsohn, "Rush Limbaugh knocks Trump's legal team: They promised 'bombshells' at press conference and 'nothing happened,'" Fox News, Nov. 23, 2020, available at https://www.foxnews.com/media/rush-limbaugh-knocks-trumps-legal -team-they-promised-blockbuster-stuff-and-then-nothing-happened.
- their lies about the election Indictment, State of Georgia v. Donald John Trump, et al., No. 23SC188947 (Fulton County Superior Court, Aug. 14, 2023), available at https://d3i6fh83elv35t.cloudfront.net/static/2023/08/CRIMINAL-INDICTMENT-Trump-Fulton-County-GA.pdf.
- "were truly statements of fact" Mem. of Law in Supp. of Def.'s Mot. to Dismiss at 37-38, US Dominion, Inc, et al. v. Powell, 554 F. Supp.3d 42 (D.D.C. 2021), available at https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.dcd.225699/gov.uscourts.dcd.225699.22.2_3.pdf.
- and she was censured "Opinion Approving Stipulation to Discipline Under C.R.C.P. 242.19(C)"
 People v. Ellis, 526 P.3d 958 (No. 23PDJ004) (Colo. O.P.D.J. 2023). available at https://
 www.coloradosupremecourt.us/PDF/Public/2304%20OPINION%20APPROVING%20
 STIPULATION%20TO%20DISCIPLINE%20UNDER%20C.R.C.P.%20242.19(c....pdf; "OARC
 PUBLIC STATEMENT," Colorado Supreme Court Office of Attorney Regulation Counsel,
 available at https://www.coloradosupremecourt.us/Public/PublicStatementEllis.asp.
- failed effort at reelection in 2020 In the Matter of Rudolph W. Giuliani, No. 2021-00506, slip op at *2 (N.Y. App. Div. June 24, 2021), available at https://www.nycourts.gov/courts/ad1/calendar/List_Word/2021/06_Jun/24/PDF/Matter%20of%20Giuliani%20(2021-00506)%20PC.pdf.

Page 23

- same falsehoods all over the country Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 301–302, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- "the sanctity of our electoral process" "Cheney: America Is Governed By The Rule Of Law," Congresswoman Liz Cheney, Nov. 20, 2020, available at https://us11.campaign-archive.com/?e=_test_email__&u=301a28247b80ab82279e92afb&id=2257cff4a7.

- "going to somehow win this thing" Joseph Choi, "Report: RNC Chief Counsel Called 2020 Trump Legal Efforts 'a Joke,'" The Hill, July 12, 2021, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/562636-rnc-chief-counsel-calls-efforts-by-trump-lawyers-a-joke/.
- my blacklisting broke in Politico Jake Sherman and Anna Palmer, "POLITICO Playbook: Trump's making a list, checking it twice," Politico, Dec. 1, 2020, available at https://www.politico.com/newsletters/playbook/2020/12/01/trumps-making-a-list-checking-it-twice-491019.

Page 25

"nothing less than a miracle" "Inaugural Address 1981," Ronald Reagan Presidential Library and Museum, Jan. 20, 1928, available at https://www.reaganlibrary.gov/archives/speech/inaugural-address-1981.

Page 26

- take to the streets and get violent Louie Gohmert, "Gohmert Responds to Latest Judicial Fail in Election Lawsuit," YouTube, Jan. 1, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v = avOknx1Dk8A.
- hadn't actually been calling for violence Louie Gohmert (@replouiegohmert), Twitter, Jan. 2, 2021, 1:37 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/replouiegohmert/status/1345439034085146624 ?s=20.

Chapter 3: Someone Is Going to Get Killed

Page 27

election had been stolen from him "Hannity," Fox News, Dec. 2, 2020, available at https://archive.org/details/FOXNEWSW_20201203_020000_Hannity/start/1800/end/1860.

- impact the outcome of that state's election Senator John Danforth, Benjamin Ginsberg, The Honorable Thomas B. Griffith, et al., "Lost, Not Stolen: The Conservative Case That Trump Lost and Biden Won the 2020 Presidential Election," July 2022, available at https://lostnotstolen.org/download/378/.
- "different outcome in the election" Michael Bolsano, "In Exclusive AP Interview, AG Barr Says No Evidence of Widespread Election Fraud, Undermining Trump," Associated Press, Dec. 1, 2020, available at https://leads.ap.org/best-of-the-week/exclusive-interview -with-attorney-general-barr-nets-massive-scoop.
- lunch at a wall in the White House Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 28, 2022, p.17, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49354/CHRG-117hhrg49354.pdf.
- false claims of election fraud Donald J. Trump, Facebook, Dec. 2, 2020, available at https://www.facebook.com/153080620724/posts/10165908467175725/.
- "and it's not right" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 44–45, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- Sterling's plea and warning Brendan Keefe (@Brendan Keefe), Twitter, Dec. 1, 2020, 4:22 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Brendan Keefe/status/1333884246277189633?s=20.
- "Expose the massive voter fraud" Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Twitter, Dec. 1, 2020, 10:27 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/1333975991518187521 ?s=20.
- electoral votes to Trump from Biden Sen. Mike Shirkey (@SenMikeShirkey), Twitter, Nov. 20, 2020, 6:13 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/SenMikeShirkey/status/1329925843053899780.

Page 29

- all four states won by Joe Biden Motion for Leave to File Bill of Complaint, Texas v. Pennsylvania, et al. (U.S. Dec. 7, 2020) (No. 22O155), available at https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/sites/default/files/images/admin/2020/Press/SCOTUSFiling.pdf.
- "and not at the national level" John Bowden, "GOP Texas senator questions 'legal theory' behind Trump's lawsuit to challenge state's election results," The Hill, Dec. 9, 2020, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/529571-gop-texas-senator-questions -legal-theory-behind-trumps-lawsuit-to-challenge/.
- "a dangerous violation of federalism" Chip Roy (@chiproytx), Twitter, Dec. 10, 2020, 12:41 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/chiproytx/status/1337090007937527811?s=20.

Page 30

- "evidently declined to endorse it" Andrew McCarthy, "Texas's Frivolous Lawsuit Seeks to Overturn Election in Four Other States," National Review, Dec. 9, 2020, available at https:// www.nationalreview.com/2020/12/texass-frivolous-lawsuit-seeks-to-overturn-election -in-four-other-states/.
- "factually wrong about Georgia" Mark Niesse," Texas Sues Georgia to Try to Overturn Election Results," Atlanta Journal-Constitution, Dec. 8, 2020, available at https://www.ajc.com/politics/texas-sues-georgia-to-try-to-overturn-election-results/EVEDMTX2J5E2DJ3O6FOGMDS7PM/.

Page 33

- was seeking should be denied Andrew C. McCarthy, "The Courts Hold the Line," National Review, Dec. 17, 2020, available at https://www.nationalreview.com/magazine/2020/12/31/the -courts-hold-the-line/.
- false factual and constitutional claims Motion for Leave to File Brief Amicus Curiae and Brief Amicus Curiae of U.S. Representative Mike Johnson and 125 Other Members of the U.S. House of Representatives in Support of Plaintiff's Motion for Leave to File a Bill of Complaint and Motion for a Preliminary Injunction, Texas v. Pennsylvania, et al. (U.S. Dec. 10, 2020) (No. 22O155), available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/22/22O155/163550/20201211132250339_Texas%20v.%20Pennsylvania%20Amicus%20Brief%20of%20126%20Representatives%20--%20corrected.pdf.

Page 35

"Heaven help us" Congressman Mike Johnson, Facebook, Dec. 12, 2020, available at https://www.facebook.com/RepMikeJohnson/posts/pfbid02UNPN138SFp9eP1VuwExUWJ24qfyobHkAP88S9d6Uemua7xd9d28UpKACyZZ8W7Lol.

Chapter 4: The Blood of Patriots & Tyrants

- "WE HAVE JUST BEGUN TO FIGHT" Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.
- "fight like patriots" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," C-SPAN, at 27:13, Dec. 12, 2020, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507234-1/women-america-rally.
- "weaponized against us" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 27:40.

Page 38

- "We are the cavalry" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 29:01.
- "We the people decide" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 1:33:48.
- "our anointed one" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 2:33:51.
- "have stolen our Republic" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 3:25:49.
- "this is our 1776" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 2:30:10.
- "blood of patriots & tyrants" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 2:30:04.
- "never rise again in this country" C-SPAN, "Women for America First Rally," at 2:30:59.

Page 39

- Oath Keepers at the US Capitol January 6th Committee, "07/12/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 1:46:04, July 12, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v = rrUa0hfG6Lo.
- in the events of January 6 "Leader of Oath Keepers and Oath Keepers Member Found Guilty of Seditious Conspiracy and Other Charges Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Nov. 29, 2022, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr /leader-oath-keepers-and-oath-keepers-member-found-guilty-seditious-conspiracy-and-other.
- "invite to an undisclosed location" For Tarrio Parler posts, see Christopher Miller (@)
 ChristopherJM), Twitter, Dec. 12, 2020, 10:14 a.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com
 /ChristopherJM/status/1337777887819276288?s=20; "Jury Convicts Four Leaders of the
 Proud Boys of Seditious Conspiracy Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of
 Justice Office of Public Affairs, May 4, 2023, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr
 /jury-convicts-four-leaders-proud-boys-seditious-conspiracy-related-us-capitol-breach.
- "public White House Christmas tour" "Proud Boys Leader Wasn't Invited to White House, Took
 Public Tour: Spokesman," Reuters, Dec. 12, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article
 /us-usa-election-protests-proud-boys/proud-boys-leader-wasnt-invited-to-white-house-took
 -public-tour-spokesman-idUSKBN28M0V2.
- "shows we've come a long way" Jason Slotkin, Suzanne Nuyen, and James Doubek, "4
 Stabbed, 33 Arrested After Trump Supporters, Counterprotesters Clash in D.C.,"
 NPR, Dec. 12, 2020, available at https://www.npr.org/2020/12/12/945825924/trump
 -supporters-arrive-in-washington-once-again-for-a-million-maga-march.

Page 40

- "The Electoral College has spoken" "McConnell Applauds President Trump & Congratulates President-Elect Biden," Senate Republican Leader Mitch McConnell, Dec. 15, 2020, available at https://www.mcconnell.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/pressreleases?ID=D35F949B-EAB4-40D8-93D6-7FDBC10BB22A.
- time for Trump to concede Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 21, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- "concede the outcome" Ibid.

Page 41

"opposed to aggressive action" Mike Flynn Newsmax Interview, Dec. 17, 2020, available at https://www.newsmax.com/politics/trump-election-flynn-martiallaw/2020/12/17/id/1002139/. "election in each of those states" Ibid.

Page 42

that has to be followed Ibid.

- "the outcome of an American election" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report, pp. 729–730; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Department of Defense Production), DoD 00005855–DoD 00005886, Dec. 18, 2021, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000013153/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000013153.pdf.
- statements like this were issued Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 729–730; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Interview of Ryan McCarthy, Feb. 4, 2022, pp. 54–55, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000042158.pdf
- "HE WILL FIRE THEM" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Interview of Christopher Charles Miller, Jan. 14, 2022, pp. 68–69, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000036556/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000036556.pdf; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (National Archives Production), P-R000239, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000036555.pdf.
- ripped into four pieces Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (National Archives Production), P-R000239, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000036555/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000036555.pdf.
- most likely by Trump "January 31, 2022, statement," The U.S. National Archives and Records Administration, Jan. 31, 2022, available at https://www.archives.gov/press/press-releases/2022/nr22-001#february-7-2022.

Page 43

- broken out in front of Trump Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 16, 54–55, 212–213, 222.
- December 17 Newsmax interview Flynn Newsmax Interview, Dec. 17, 2020, available at https://www.newsmax.com/politics/trump-election-flynn-martiallaw/2020/12/17/id/1002139/; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 222.
- "will be wild" Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.
- "multiple sources told me" Jake Sherman (@JakeSherman), Twitter, Dec. 21, 2020, 3:46 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/JakeSherman/status/1341122779777789952?s=20.

Page 44

- "Okay, stay tuned" Marjorie Taylor Greene (@mtgreenee), Twitter, Dec. 21, 2020, 6:23 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/mtgreenee/status/1341162485253070849?s=20.
- "Ian 6 challenge is on" Ibid.
- basement each night for bombs Ted Widmer, Lincoln on the Verge: Thirteen Days to Washington (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2020), p. 191.

Page 45

"wasteful and unnecessary items" Tweets of Donald J. Trump; "Donald Trump Video Speech
Transcript on COVID Relief Bill December 22," Rev, Dec. 22, 2020, available at https://www.rev
.com/blog/transcripts/donald-trump-video-speech-transcript-on-covid-relief-bill-december-22.

Page 46

Freeman and Moss of illegal activity Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Twitter, Dec. 22, 2020, 8:08 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/1341551177146757121.
women in serious danger Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 45–46

"big and very illegal ballot drops" Donald J. Trump, Facebook, Dec. 22, 2020, available at https://www.facebook.com/DonaldTrump/posts/436515744393744/; Tweets of Donald J. Trump.

Chapter 5: The Oath

Page 48

election-litigation team had quit Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 17, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

Page 49

defend the United States Constitution U.S. Const. art. VI. "the Constitution of the United States" U.S. Const. art. II, § 1, cl. 8.

Page 50

member of the Electoral College Alexander Hamilton, "Federalist No. 68: The Mode of Electing the President," March 14, 1788, available at https://guides.loc.gov/federalist-papers/text-61-70#s-lg-box-wrapper-25493455.

"real constitutional law" Antonin Scalia, Foreword: The Importance of Structure in Constitutional Interpretation, 83 Notre Dame L. Rev. 1417 (2008), available at https://scholarship.law.nd.edu/ndlr/vol83/iss4/1.

"separation of powers and federalism" Ibid.

"at their peril" Ibid.

Page 51

state-certified electoral votes Liz Cheney, "2020 Presidential Election Challenges in Arizona, Georgia, Michigan, Nevada, Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, and Our Constitutional Process," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/21101592-liz-cheney-jan-3-2021-2020-presidential-election-challenges-memo-to-republican-colleagues.

"shall be the President" U.S. Const. amend. XII.

Page 52

"what Congress' role is and is not" Cheney, "2020 Presidential Election Challenges."

"Arizona's 2020 General Election" Order at 28–29, Bowyer v. Ducey (D. Ariz. Dec. 9, 2020) (No. CV-20-02321-PHX-DJH), available at https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.azd.1255923/gov.uscourts.azd.1255923.84.0_2.pdf.

"We have neither here" Donald J. Trump for President, et al., v. Secretary Commonwealth of PA, et al. (3d. Cir. Nov. 27, 2020) (No. 20-3371), p. 2, available at https://www2.ca3.uscourts.gov/opinarch/203371np.pdf.

Chapter 6: The Secretaries of Defense

Page 53

election in swing states David Ignatius, "Opinion: Until Biden's Win Is Certified, the U.S. Remains Vulnerable," Washington Post, Dec. 26, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/12/26/until-bidens-win-is-certified-us-remains-vulnerable/.
what might happen here Ibid.

Page 54

"This must stop" Ibid.

Page 56

"This year should be no exception" Ashton Carter, Dick Cheney, William Cohen, Mark Esper, Robert Gates, Chuck Hagel, James Mattis, Leon Panetta, William Perry, and Donald Rumsfeld, "Opinion: All 10 Living Former Defense Secretaries: Involving the Military in Election Disputes Would Cross into Dangerous Territory," Washington Post, Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/10-former-defense-secretaries-military-peaceful -transfer-of-power/2021/01/03/2a23d52e-4c4d-11eb-a9f4-0e668b9772ba_story.html. "and statute, has arrived" Ibid.

Page 57

"their actions on our republic" Ibid.

Chapter 7: Just Humor Him

Page 58

the electoral votes on January 6 Liz Cheney, "2020 Presidential Election Challenges in Arizona, Georgia, Michigan, Nevada, Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, and Our Constitutional Process," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/21101592-liz-cheney-jan-3-2021-2020-presidential-election-challenges-memo-to-republican-colleagues.

Page 60

"disenfranchise millions of Americans" "A statement from former Speaker of the House Paul Ryan on the 2020 election," American Enterprise Institute, Jan. 4, 2021, available at https://www.aei .org/articles/a-statement-from-former-speaker-of-the-house-paul-ryan-on-the-2020-election/.

Page 61

irregularities in the 2020 election "Joint Statement from Senators Cruz, Johnson, Lankford, Daines, Kennedy, Blackburn, Braun, Senators-Elect Lummis, Marshall, Hagerty, Tuberville," Senator Ted Cruz, Jan. 2, 2021, available at https://www.cruz.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/joint-statement-from-senators-cruz-johnson-lankford-daines-kennedy-blackburn-braun-senators-elect-lummis-marshall-hagerty-tuberville.

[&]quot;democratic transition in our great country" Ibid.

[&]quot;the election was rigged" Ibid.

[&]quot;shall then be counted" U.S. Const. amend. XII. (emphasis added).

- found no election fraud "Arizona Attorney General's Office Releases Documents Related to 2020 Election Investigations," Arizona Attorney General Kris Mayes, Feb. 22, 2023, available at https://www.azag.gov/press-release/arizona-attorney-generals-office -releases-documents-related-2020-election-0.
- Chief of Staff Mark Meadows See, e.g., January 2, 2021 texts from Ted Cruz to Mark Meadows, and January 2, 2021 response from Mark Meadows to Ted Cruz.

Chapter 8: More Sinister Than I Was Prepared For

Page 63

Pass this way again 167 Cong. Rec. H3–H4 (daily ed. January 3, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/01/03/167/1/CREC-2021-01-03-v167.pdf; quoting Etienne de Grellet (1772-1855).

Page 65

- abandoned the Clark appointment Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 53–54, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- were risking criminal liability "Here's the full transcript and audio of the call between Trump and Raffensperger," Washington Post, Jan. 5, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-raffensperger-call-transcript-georgia-vote/2021/01/03/2768e0cc-4ddd-11eb-83e3-322644d82356_story.html.
- demanded a recorded vote "Rep. Roy Objects to Seating Members of Congress from States with Contested Election Results," Congressman Chip Roy, Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://roy .house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-roy-objects-seating-members-congress-states-contested -election-results; 167 Cong. Rec. H7–H8 (daily ed. January 3, 2021).

Page 66

resolution to seat the members Roll Call 3, 117th Cong., "Authorizing and Directing the Speaker to Administer the Oath of Office," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/evs/2021/roll003.xml.

Chapter 9: Fake Electors

- the election had been stolen Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, see, e.g., pp. 14, 25, 205, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- *support the Republican objections* See, e.g., Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 296, 301–302.
- settled in the streets Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Deposition of Greg Jacob, Feb. 1, 2022, p. 130, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000040479/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000040479.pdf.

had repeatedly said Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, see, e.g., pp. 22–27.

Page 71

duly certified electors for each state Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Deposition of Greg Jacob, pp. 69–70; 167 Cong. Rec. (daily ed. January 6, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/01/06/CREC-2021-01-06.pdf.

Chapter 10: Powder Keg

Page 73

to issue later that day "37 REPUBLICAN MEMBERS RELEASE STATEMENT AHEAD OF ELECTORAL COLLEGE VOTE," Congressman Mike Johnson, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://mikejohnson.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=715.

Page 74

in each of those states Liz Cheney, "2020 Presidential Election Challenges in Arizona, Georgia, Michigan, Nevada, Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, and Our Constitutional Process," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/21101592-liz-cheney-jan-3-2021-2020 -presidential-election-challenges-memo-to-republican-colleagues.

"modified laws are thus unconstitutional" "37 REPUBLICAN MEMBERS RELEASE STATEMENT."

Page 75

- "granted to it by the Legislature" Trump v. Wisconsin Elections Commission, et al. (7th Cir. Dec. 24, 2020) (No. 20-3414), available at https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/20437488/ca7-trump-wisconsin-2020-12-24.pdf.
- "not override or rewrite state law" Wood v. Raffensperger, et al. (N.D. Ga. Nov. 20, 2020) (No. 1:20-cv-04651-SDG), available at https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.gand .283580/gov.uscourts.gand.283580.54.0_3.pdf.
- own elections just two days earlier Roll Call 3, 117th Cong., "Authorizing and Directing the Speaker to Administer the Oath of Office," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/evs/2021/roll003.xml.

Page 76

nothing to do with presidential elections U.S. Const. art. I, § 4.

the numbers of the electors Alexander Hamilton, "Federalist No. 68: The Mode of Electing the President," March 14, 1788, available at https://guides.loc.gov/federalist-papers/text-61 -70#s-lg-box-wrapper-25493455.

Page 77

"their political career is over" "Hannity," Fox News, Jan. 5, 2021, available at https://archive.org/details/FOXNEWSW_20210106_020000_Hannity/start/1609/end/1669?q=Fox+News.

"the next 48 hours" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 96, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

PART II: The Attack

January 6, 2021

Chapter 11: The Oath Does Not Bend or Yield to Popular Sentiment

Page 82

"stewardship of this country" C-SPAN, "Al Gore Concession Speech," C-SPAN, at 1:28, Dec. 13, 2000, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?161263-1/al-gore-concession-speech.

"our love of country" C-SPAN, "Al Gore Concession Speech," at 2:05.

to save their country C-SPAN, "Rally on Electoral College Vote Certification," C-SPAN, at 3:31:43, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507744-1/rally-electoral-college -vote-certification.

would be "wild" Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.

"gave them flesh" Timothy Snyder, "The American Abyss," New York Times, Jan. 9, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/09/magazine/trump-coup.html.

Page 83

"violates the Constitution" Liz Cheney (@Liz_Cheney), Twitter, Jan. 6, 2021, 7:11 a.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Liz_Cheney/status/1346791515889262592?s=20.

Page 84

burned the Capitol in 1814 "The Mace of the House of Representatives," available at https://cao.scotfaulkner.com/sgtatarms/mace.htm; Art, "A Proper Symbol of Office," Office of the Historian, Dec. 4, 2017, available at https://history.house.gov/Blog/Detail/15032450168.

Chapter 12: This Is Because of You!

Page 88

stood to object 167 Cong. Rec. H77 (daily ed. January 6, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/01/06/CREC-2021-01-06.pdf.

debate the Arizona objection Ibid.

Page 89

Georgia, Michigan, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin Motion for Leave to File Brief Amicus Curiae and Brief Amicus Curiae of U.S. Representative Mike Johnson and 125 Other Members of the U.S. House of Representatives in Support of Plaintiff's Motion for Leave to File a Bill of Complaint and Motion for a Preliminary Injunction, Texas v. Pennsylvania, et al. (U.S. Dec. 10, 2020) (No. 22O155), available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/22/22O155/163550 /20201211132250339_Texas%20v.%20Pennsylvania%20Amicus%20Brief%20of%20126%20 Representatives%20--%20corrected.pdf.

only with those four states "37 REPUBLICAN MEMBERS RELEASE STATEMENT AHEAD OF ELECTORAL COLLEGE VOTE," Congressman Mike Johnson, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://mikejohnson.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=715.

- disenfranchising millions of voters Remarks of Rep. Mike Johnson, 167 Cong. Rec. H83–84 (daily ed. January 6, 2021).
- "outside this building right now" C-SPAN, "House Debate on Arizona Electoral Challenge, Part 1," C-SPAN, at 37:48, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507672-101/house -debate-arizona-electoral-challenge-part-1.

Paul Gosar of Arizona to speak 167 Cong. Rec. H84 (daily ed. January 6, 2021).

Page 90

- "in the counting curves" 167 Cong. Rec. H85 (daily ed. January 6, 2021).
- officially seat himself Roll Call 3, 117th Cong., "Authorizing and Directing the Speaker to Administer the Oath of Office," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/eys/2021/roll003.xml.
- "removed from the chambers" Lauren Boebert (@laurenboebert), Twitter, Jan. 6, 2021, 2:18 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/laurenboebert/status/1346898958900199429?s=20.
- "You did this" C-SPAN, "House Debate on Arizona Electoral Challenge, Part 1," C-SPAN, at 56:35, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507672-101/house-debate-arizona-electoral-challenge-part-1.
- "This is because of you" C-SPAN, "House Debate on Arizona Electoral Challenge, Part 1," at 56:41. in an emergency situation 167 Cong. Rec. H85 (daily ed. January 6, 2021).

Page 91

- He refused Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 104–105, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- "give you further instructions" C-SPAN, "January 6 Views From the House: Representatives Zoe Lofgren, Rodney Davis and Madeleine Dean," C-SPAN, at 7:56, Aug. 1, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?513523-1/january-6-views-house-representatives-zoe -lofgren-rodney-davis-madeleine-dean.

Page 92

- "Stay calm" C-SPAN, "January 6 Views From the House: Representatives Hakeem Jeffries, Ronny Jackson, and Colin Allred," C-SPAN, at 4:58, Aug. 8, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?513524-1/january-6-views-house-representatives-hakeem-jeffries-ronny-jackson-colin-allred.
- "don your gas masks" C-SPAN, "January 6 Views From the House: Representatives Markwayne Mullin, Jason Crow, and Tom Malinowski," C-SPAN, at 50:58, July 25, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?513522-1/january-6-views-house-representatives-markwayne -mullin-jason-crow-tom-malinowski.

- "spare us from it" C-SPAN, "January 6 Views From the House: Representatives Jamie Raskin, Brian Fitzpatrick, and Dean Phillips," C-SPAN, at 9:59, Aug. 15, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?513525-1/january-6-views-house-representatives-jamie-raskin-brian-fitzpatrick-dean-phillips.
- "But I knew that I could" C-SPAN, "January 6 Views: Representatives Mullin, Crow, and Malinowski," C-SPAN, at 42:01.

Page 95

- Police officers drew their guns Fox News, photograph, available at https://a57.foxnews.com/static foxnews.com/foxnews.com/content/uploads/2022/01/640/320/Troy-Nehls-capitol-assault jpg?ve=1&tl=1; NBC News, photograph, available at https://media-cldnry.s-nbcnews.com/image/upload/t_fit-860w,f_auto,q_auto:eco,dpr_2.0/rockcms/2021-12/210108-think-capitol-police-se-416p-292f82.jpg.
- "totally justified in doing so" Olivia Beavers (@Olivia_Beavers), Twitter, Oct. 26, 2021, 1:30 a.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Olivia_Beavers/status/1452870110532734977?s=20.
- tell his mob to leave Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, see, e.g., pp. 104, 577, 595.

Page 96

- other end of the lobby Jon Swaine, Dalton Bennett, Joyce Sohyun Lee, and Meg Kelly, "Video Shows Fatal Shooting of Ashli Babbitt in the Capitol," Washington Post, Jan. 8, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2021/01/08/ashli-babbitt-shooting-video-capitol/.
- "'did what you had to do'" Beavers, Twitter, Oct. 26, 2021, 11:37 a.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Olivia_Beavers/status/1453022904296394757?s=20.

Page 97

to leave the Capitol Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 91, 175 footnote 531, 601.

Chapter 13: It Turned Out That Kevin Was Lying

Page 98

- into a basement garage Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 664–665, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- "Hang Mike Pence" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 429. "USA demands the truth" Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.
- underway at the Capitol Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 38, 149 footnote 199.

Page 100

- begging for their help Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 83–84.
 telling people to stop CBS News, "House Minority Leader Kevin McCarthy: "I Completely Condemn the Violence in the Capitol," YouTube, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MpBbpqO5qgU.
- Leaders at Fort McNair January 6th Committee, "10/13/22 Business Meeting," YouTube, at 2:10:45, Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IQvuBoLBuC0. find a security solution 1bid.

Page 101

"or die by suicide" Abraham Lincoln, "Speech to the Young Men's Lyceum of Springfield," Jan. 27, 1838.

Page 102

"enforced in the courts of justice" Ibid.

proud of what had happened Punchbowl News, "Punchbowl Midday: January 8, 2021," YouTube, March 21, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0aPbcbikNvw.

Page 103

that power would transfer lawfully Liz Cheney, "Cheney on NBC News: We Have Deep Political Differences, But We Don't Resolve Them With Mob Violence," YouTube, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0kB5_v-8HMA.

Page 104

"Capitol cannot stand" Ibid., at 0:51.

"go home in peace" January 6th Committee (@January6thCmte), Twitter, Jan. 6, 2022, 4:17 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/January6thCmte/status/1479200572209344514.

Page 105

"this republic was built" Cheney, "Cheney on NBC News," at 6:51.

"a dangerous moment for our country" Cheney, "Cheney on NBC News," at 8:05.

Page 106

going forward with the count Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 93; Indictment, United States v. Trump (D.D.C. Aug. 1, 2023) (No. 1:23-cr-00257-TSC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US_v_Trump_23_cr_257.pdf.

lobbying the vice president's counsel Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 468-469.

the rioters voluntarily left Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 76, 92, 170 footnote 457.

was being deployed Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 92.

Chapter 14: These Are the Things That Happen

Page 108

"take responsibility for it" Liz Cheney on "Special Report with Bret Baier," at 1:05, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0dOQnwSM13I.

 $\label{thm:comp} \textit{Trump tweeted again } \textit{Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at $$ $$ $$ https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.$

Page 109

"viciously stripped away" Ibid.

Chapter 15: He Was Going to Let the Travesty Go On

Page 112

back into session 167 Cong. Rec. H85 (daily ed. January 6, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/01/06/CREC-2021-01-06.pdf.

Republicans would continue the objections 167 Cong. Rec. H87 (daily ed. January 6, 2021).

Page 113

"government as we know it" C-SPAN, "Senate Debate on Arizona Electoral College Vote Challenge, Part 1," C-SPAN, at 1:45, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507698-2/senate-debate-arizona-electoral-college-vote-challenge-part-1.

Page 114

by a count of 306 to 232 167 Cong. Rec. H115 (daily ed. January 6, 2021).

PART III: A Plague of Cowardice

January 7 to June 30, 2021

Chapter 16: Impeachment and 25th Amendment Are Real

Page 117

tweet targeting Vice President Pence Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 87, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

"making it much worse" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., July 21, 2022, p. 18, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49356/CHRG-117hhrg49356.pdf.

Page 118

"I simply cannot set aside" Sec. Elaine Chao (@SecElaineChao), Twitter, Jan. 7, 2021, 1:36 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/SecElaineChao/status/1347250653802983431.

DeVos resigned the next day Betsy DeVos Resignation Letter, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://context-cdn.washingtonpost.com/notes/prod/default/documents/409afad4-abcd-4606-833a -682807a9a219/note/92c50db0-c1a9-4179-a478-c2891a13bf0e.#page=1.

and Melania Trump's chief of staff Joe Gould, "A top Trump adviser on the Middle East to step down following riot," Defense News, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://www.defensenews.com

[&]quot;remember this day forever" Ibid.

[&]quot;the people who supported him" Liz Cheney on "Special Report with Bret Baier," at 2:02, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0dOQnwSM13I.

- /pentagon/2021/01/08/a-top-trump-adviser-on-the-middle-east-to-step-down-following -riot/; Laura Italiano, "All the Trump officials who have resigned after the DC protest at the Capitol," *New York Post*, Jan. 8, 2021, available at https://nypost.com/2021/01/08/all -the-trump-officials-who-have-resigned-after-the-dc-protest-at-the-capitol/.
- "any way, shape, or form" Amanda Macias, "'I can't stay here' Mick Mulvaney resigns from Trump administration, expects others to follow," CNBC, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2021/01/07/mick-mulvaney-resigns-from-trump-administration-expects -others-to-follow.html.

"and advance American interests" Ibid.

Page 119

"the foundation of America" "Statement by the President in His Address to the Nation," White House, Sept. 11, 2001, available at https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010911-16.html.

Page 120

- "great service for your country" Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Kayleigh McEnany Production), CTRL0000925383, pp. 2–3 (January 7, 2021, text messages from Sean Hannity to Kayleigh McEnany) available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383.pdf.
- even after the violence H. Res. 25: Directing the Committee on Ethics to investigate, and issue a report on, whether any and all actions taken by Members of the 117th Congress who sought to overturn the 2020 Presidential election violated their oath of office to uphold the Constitution or the Rules of the House of Representatives, and should face sanction, including removal from the House of Representatives, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hres25/BILLS-117hres25ih.pdf.

Page 121

"comfort to the enemies thereof" U.S. Const. amend. XIV, § 3.

segment of the ideological spectrum H. Res. 25: Directing the Committee on Ethics to investigate, and issue a report on, whether any and all actions taken by Members of the 117th Congress who sought to overturn the 2020 Presidential election violated their oath of office to uphold the Constitution or the Rules of the House of Representatives, and should face sanction, including removal from the House of Representatives, 117th Cong. (2021).

Page 122

the West Front of the Capitol "Loss of USCP Officer Brian D. Sicknick," United States Capitol Police, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://www.uscp.gov/media-center/press-releases/loss-uscp-colleague-brian-d-sicknick.

the duties of his office U.S. Const. amend. XXV.

Page 123

Pence on Twitter Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.

who had voted to object Jonathan Maze, "McDonald's says it is pausing its political donations," Restaurant Business, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://www.restaurantbusinessonline.com /financing/mcdonalds-says-it-pausing-its-political-donations; Michael Lee, "Nike announces a halt to political contributions to lawmakers who supported 'decertifying' election results," Washington Examiner, Jan. 14, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonexaminer .com/news/nike-contributions-lawmakers-decertifying; "Boeing Statement on Political Action Committee Contributions," Boeing, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://boeing .mediaroom.com/news-releases-statements?item=130806; "Wells Fargo PAC to pause political contributions for 'foreseeable future,'" Reuters, Jan. 12, 2021, available at https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-wells-fargo/wells-fargo-pac-to-pause-political -contributions-for-foreseeable-future-idUSKBN29I041/; "Blue Cross Blue Shield Association Statement on Suspension of Contributions to Lawmakers Voting Against Accepting Electoral College Results," Blue Cross Blue Shield, Jan. 8, 2021, available at https://www.bcbs.com /press-releases/blue-cross-blue-shield-association-statement-suspension-of-contributions -lawmakers; David Shepardson, Jessica DiNapoli, and Rama Venkat, "Marriott, BlueCross suspend donations to U.S. lawmakers who voted against Biden certification," Reuters, Jan. 10, 2021, available at https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/marriott -bluecross-suspend-donations-us-lawmakers-who-voted-against-biden-2021-01-10/.

Page 124

"a normal tourist visit" C-SPAN, "Former Acting Attorney General and Former Defense Secretary Testimony on January 6 Capitol Attack," C-SPAN, at 2:52:04, May 12, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?511644-1/acting-attorney-general-defense-secretary -testimony-january-6-capitol-attack.

Chapter 17: A Vote of Conscience

Page 125

text to Kayleigh McEnany also suggests John Santucci, Katherine Faulders, Emily Shapiro, Jonathan Karl, and Benjamin Siegel, "Members of Trump Cabinet discussing invoking 25th Amendment: Sources," ABC News, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/lawmakers-call-trumps-impeachment-wake-capitol-hill-violence/story?id=75097032; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Kayleigh McEnany Production), CTRL0000925383, p. 3 (January 7, 2021, text messages from Sean Hannity to Kayleigh McEnany) available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383.pdf.

Page 126

"profit under the United States" H. Res. 24: Impeaching Donald John Trump, President of the United States, for high crimes and misdemeanors, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hres24/BILLS-117hres24rds.pdf.

"nobody should defend it" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 2:25:00, July 21, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pbRVqWbHGuo.

Page 127

plans for January 6 were discussed Jake Sherman (@JakeSherman), Twitter, Dec. 21, 2020, 3:46 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/JakeSherman/status/1341122779777789952?s=20;

- Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 105, 187 footnote 682, 355, 382, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- while the violence was ongoing HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. _____- (H. Rept. 117-152)," You'Tube, at 1:46:44, Oct. 20, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JLDoxy3Szm4; Tara Palmeri, "POLITICO Playbook: About Jim Jordan's Other Jan. 6 Call with Trump," Politico, Aug. 29, 2021, available at https://www.politico.com/newsletters/playbook/2021/08/29/about-jim-jordans-other-jan-6-call-with-trump-494169; Taylor Popielarz, "Rep. Jim Jordan Admits to Talking with President Trump on Jan. 6," Spectrum News, July 28, 2021, available at https://spectrumnews1.com/oh/columbus/news/2021/07/28/jan--6-probe-complicates-rep--jim-jordan-s-political-future.
- "the worse it is" Kellyanne Conway (@KellyannePolls), Twitter, Jan. 9, 2021, 8:08 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/KellyannePolls/status/1348074119041077250?s=20.

Page 128

- "taking down names and kicking ass" C-SPAN, "Rally on Electoral College Vote Certification," C-SPAN, at 38:01, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507744-1/rally-electoral-college-vote-certification#.
- "The fight begins today" Ibid.; Jim Newell, "Turns Out Mo Brooks Was Wearing Body Armor to Trump's Very Peaceful Jan. 6 Rally," Slate, July 28, 2021, available at https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2021/07/mo-brooks-body-armor-jan-6-rally.html.
- "the people of the United States" H. Res. 24: Impeaching Donald John Trump, President of the United States, for high crimes and misdemeanors, 117th Cong. (2021).

Page 129

- "in the face of this evil" McCarthy Letter to Colleagues, Jan. 11, 2021, available at https://pbs.twimg.com/media/ErfT1q1XUAE_64u?format=jpg&name=900x900.
- "Bipartisan Commission to Investigate" January 6 Ibid.
- calling for impeachment "Fitzpatrick, Colleagues Introduce Concurrent Resolution to Condemn and Censure President Trump," Congressman Brian Fitzpatrick, Jan. 12, 2021, available at https://fitzpatrick.house.gov/2021/1/fitzpatrick-colleagues-introduce-concurrent -resolution-to-condemn-and-censure-president-trump.

- "integrity of the democratic system" H. Con. Res. 5: Censuring and condemning President Donald J. Trump for trying to unlawfully overturn the 2020 Presidential election and violating his oath of office on January 6, 2021, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hconres5/BILLS-117hconres5ih.pdf.
- "violating his oath of office" Ibid.
- commission to investigate January 6 McCarthy Letter to Colleagues.
- more than 30 Republican cosponsors H.R. 275: To establish the National Commission on the Domestic Terrorist Attack Upon the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hr275/BILLS-117hr275ih.pdf; "Cosponsors: H.R. 275: To establish the National Commission on the Domestic Terrorist Attack Upon the United States Capitol," 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/275/cosponsors?s=9&r=5&q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22rodney+davis%22%5D%7D.

- "domestic terrorist attack of January 6th, 2021" H.R. 275: To establish the National Commission on the Domestic Terrorist Attack Upon the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021).
- "terrorist attack on the Capitol" C-SPAN, "U.S. Capitol Police Chief Testifies on January 6 Attack," C-SPAN, at 1:27:13, Jan. 5, 2022, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?516808-1/us -capitol-police-chief-testifies-january-6-attack.

Page 131

- speech constituted "incitement" Seth Abramson (@SethAbramson), Twitter, Jan. 9, 2021, available at https://web.archive.org/web/20210110201748/https://twitter.com/SethAbramson/status/1347908845281095680; Seth Abramson (@SethAbramson), Twitter, Jan. 9, 2021, available at https://web.archive.org/web/20210109153118/https://twitter.com/SethAbramson.
- "addresses in American history" Seth Abramson, "A Comprehensive Analysis of Trump's January 6 'Incitement to Insurrection' Speech: Part I," Substack, Jan. 17, 2021, available at https://sethabramson.substack.com/p/a-comprehensive-analysis-of-trumps.

Page 132

"he needs to acknowledge that" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 2:25:29.

Page 133

"Attack Upon the United States Capitol" H.R. 275: To establish the National Commission on the Domestic Terrorist Attack Upon the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021).

Chapter 18: Impeachment

Page 135

convict Trump if the House impeached him Jonathan Martin and Maggie Haberman, "McConnell is said to be pleased about impeachment, believing it will be easier to purge Trump from the G.O.P.," New York Times, Jan. 12, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/12/us/mitch-mcconnell-trump-impeachment.html.

Page 136

"reviewing the facts at hand" Mark Weiner, "Rep. John Katko's full statement about Trump impeachment vote," Syracuse.com, Jan. 12, 2021, available at https://www.syracuse.com/politics/2021/01/rep-john-katkos-full-statement-about-trump-impeachment-vote.html. "sustain our political system" Ibid.

Page 137

"I will vote to impeach the President" "Cheney: I Will Vote To Impeach The President," Congresswoman Liz Cheney, Jan. 12, 2021, available at https://web.archive.org/web/20210113001842/https://cheney.house.gov/2021/01/12/cheney-i-will-vote-to-impeach-the-president/.

Page 138

"impeach and convict anyway" Kevin D. Williamson, "Impeach, Convict, Remove," National Review, Jan. 12, 2021, available at https://www.nationalreview.com/2021/01/impeach-convict-remove/.

Page 139

"be the first to say so" 167 Cong. Rec. H171–H172 (daily ed. January 13, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/01/13/167/8/CREC-2021-01-13-house.pdf.

Page 140

"loyal supporters whipped into a frenzy" 167 Cong. Rec. H179 (daily ed. January 13, 2021).

Page 141

- "sacrifices of the soul" Julia Manchester, "Meijer after primary loss: 'I would rather lose office' than make 'sacrifices of the soul,' "The Hill, Aug. 4, 2022, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/3587952-meijer-after-primary-loss-i-would-rather-lose-office-than-make-sacrifices-of-the-soul/.
- "protected at all costs" Republican Accountability (@AccountableGOP), Twitter, May 6, 2022, 3:11 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/AccountableGOP/status/1522655395503910914.
- during those critical hours Jaime Herrera Beutler (@HerreraBeutler), Twitter, Jan. 12, 2021, 11:29 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/HerreraBeutler/status/1349211904644952064?s=20.
- "is not an option" "Newhouse Statement on Impeachment," Congressman Dan Newhouse, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://newhouse.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/newhouse -statement-impeachment.

Page 142

"an impeachable offense" "Congressman David G. Valadao Votes To Impeach President Trump," Congressman David G. Valadao, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://valadao.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=37.

Page 143

- 4:30 p.m. on January 13, 2021 167 Cong. Rec. H191 (daily ed. January 13, 2021).
- whether he would vote to convict Alan Fram and Andrew Taylor, "McConnell open to convicting Trump in impeachment trial," Associated Press, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://apnews.com/article/joe-biden-donald-trump-impeachments-capitol-siege-mitch-mcconnell-29ca8c7dff794 3c3daf2952d4a809097.
- until after Trump left office "McConnell Statement on Senate Schedule," Senate Republican Leader Mitch McConnell, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://www.mcconnell.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2021/1/mcconnell-statement-on-senate-schedule.

Chapter 19: Trump Lied. People Died.

Page 144

around the statue's base The New York Times (@nytimes), Twitter, Jan. 13, 2021, 11:10 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/nytimes/status/1349569459724427266?s=20.

Page 145

entrap American citizens David Folkenflik and Tom Dreisbach, "'Off the rails': New Tucker Carlson project for Fox embraces conspiracy theories," NPR, Nov. 3, 2021, available at https://www.npr.org/2021/11/03/1051607945/tucker-carlson-fox-news-insurrection-conspiracy-new-show.

- decided to air it anyway David Folkenflik, "2 Fox News commentators resign over Tucker Carlson series on the Jan. 6 siege," NPR, Nov. 21, 2021, available at https://www.npr.org/2021/11/21/1052837157/fox-resignations-tucker-carlson-patriot-purge-documentary; Dominick Mastrangelo, "Bret Baier confirms his 'concerns' about Tucker Carlson's Jan. 6 documentary," The Hill, Nov. 23, 2021, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/media/582815-bret-baier-confirms-his-concerns-about-tucker-carlsons-jan-6-documentary/.
- resigned in protest Steve Hayes and Jonah Goldberg, "Why We Are Leaving Fox News," The Dispatch, Nov. 21, 2021, available at https://thedispatch.com/article/why-we-are-leaving-fox-news/.

Page 146

"purely political" and "a farce" Fox News, "FOX News Primetime," Jan. 25, 2021, available at https://archive.org/details/FOXNEWSW_20210126_000000_FOX_News_Primetime /start/720/end/780.

just a few weeks earlier Ibid.

Chapter 20: Trump's Not Eating

Page 147

website called Trumps-majority.com Kate Ackley, "Kevin McCarthy taps Trump donors in seeking to retake House majority," Roll Call, Jan. 28, 2021, available at https://rollcall.com/2021/01/28/kevin-mccarthy-taps-trump-donors-in-seeking-to-retake-house-majority/.

Page 148

object to the Electoral College votes Kate Kelly, Emily Flitter, and Shane Goldmacher, "Companies Pull Back Political Giving Following Capitol Violence," New York Times, Jan. 11, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/11/business/corporate-donations-politics.html.

- called McCarthy a "hypocrite" Stacey Shepard, "In interview, retired Congressman Bill Thomas knocks McCarthy for supporting 'lies,'" Bakersfield.com, Jan. 15, 2021, available at https://www.bakersfield.com/news/in-interview-retired-congressman-bill-thomas-knocks-mccarthy-for -supporting-lies/article_a215a0d6-57aa-11eb-8f10-5bd247ddd73e.amp.html; KGET News, "One on one with former Congressman Bill Thomas," YouTube, Jan. 15, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vJ_crAQE9tY.
- "How can anyone trust his word?" Jonathan Blitzer, "What Kevin McCarthy Will Do to Gain Power," The New Yorker, December 19, 2022, available at https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2022/12/26/what-kevin-mccarthy-will-do-to-gain-power.
- information for members of Congress "USCP Arrest Carrying Pistol without a License January 27, 2021," United States Capitol Police, Jan. 28, 2021, available at https://www.uscp.gov/media-center/press-releases/uscp-arrest-carrying-pistol-without-license-january-27-2021; Dan Mangan, "Police chief wants permanent fence around U.S. Capitol after riot man arrested with gun near current barrier," CNBC, Jan. 28, 2021, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2021/01/28/man-arrested-with-gun-outside-capitol-chief-calls-for-permanent-fence -after-trump-fan-riot.html.

Chapter 21: RemoveLiz.com

Page 150

majority of Republicans in Congress Juliegrace Brufke (@juliegraceb), Twitter, Jan. 19, 2021, 4:34 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/juliegraceb/status/1351644289978290179?s=20.

Page 151

while defending the Capitol Meagan Flynn, Emily Davies, and Paul Duggan, "Officer Brian Sicknick remembered as hero who died defending the U.S. Capitol," Washington Post, Feb. 3, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/sicknick-honor-capitol/2021/02/02/3878d5ae-6578-11eb-8c64-9595888caa15_story.html.

Page 155

he was at Mar-a-Lago Kate Ackley, "Kevin McCarthy taps Trump donors in seeking to retake House majority," Roll Call, Jan. 28, 2021, available at https://rollcall.com/2021/01/28/kevin -mccarthy-taps-trump-donors-in-seeking-to-retake-house-majority/.

Chapter 22: They Stared Down at Their Desks

Page 159

devastating video of the attack C-SPAN, "Senate Impeachment Trial Day 1, Impeachment Managers' Constitutionality Arguments," C-SPAN, at 18:00, Feb. 9, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?508293-3/senate-impeachment-trial-day-1-impeachment-managers-constitutionality-arguments.

Page 160

by firing squad Lin Wood (@LLinWood), Twitter, Jan. 1, 2021, 1:02 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/LLinWood/status/1345067881319587840?s=20.

Page 161

"'theft than you are'" "Rep. Herrera Beutler describes efforts to get Trump to intervene in stopping Jan. 6 riot," WTHR, Feb. 13, 2021, available at https://www.wthr.com/video/news/nation-world/capitol-riot-herrera-beutler-trump-mccarthy-call/507-477fa84f-1277-444a-aad6-716c5ec9f66f.

Page 162

Page 163

"held accountable by either one" "McConnell on impeachment: 'Disgraceful Dereliction' Cannot Lead Senate to 'Defy Our Own Constitutional Guardrails,'" Senate Republican Leader Mitch McConnell, Feb. 13, 2021, available at https://www.mcconnell.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/pressreleases?ID=2ED4EA6B-4BEE-462C-BF1E-7972207B5F53.

Chapter 23: This Isn't Their Party Anymore

Page 164

Then Kevin took questions C-SPAN, "House Republican Leadership News Conference," C-SPAN, Feb. 24, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?509296-1/house-republican -leadership-news-conference.

Page 165

walks off in the other C-SPAN, "House Republican Leadership News Conference," at 17:53.

Chapter 24: But What If He Is Our Only Hope?

Page 168

posting photos of their visits online See, e.g., Elise Stefanik (@EliseStefanik), Twitter, Jun. 9, 2021, 7:08 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/EliseStefanik/status/1402764663591374848; Libby Cathey, Soo Rin Kim, and Will Steakin, "Republicans flock to Mar-a-Lago for Trump fundraising, photo-ops," ABC News, March 15, 2021, available at https://abcnews.go.com/US/republicans-flock-mar-lago-trump-fundraising-photo-ops/story?id=76477186; Josh Dawsey, "RNC moves portion of its spring donor retreat to Trump's Mar-a-Lago Club," Washington Post, March 8, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-rnc-mar-a-lago/2021/03/08/0b693fce-8051-11eb-bb5a-ad9a91faa4ef_story.html.

in Donald Trump's lobby Jason Smith (@JasonSmithMO), Twitter, May 24, 2021, 8:16 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/JasonSmithMO/status/1396983550386266115.

Page 169

moderate or remove such posts Jack Nicas and Davey Alba, "Amazon, Apple and Google Cut Off Parler, an App That Drew Trump Supporters," New York Times, Jan. 9, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/09/technology/apple-google-parler.html; See, e.g., Opposition To Motion For Temporary Restraining Order at 4–5, Parler LLC, v. Amazon Web Services, Inc. (W.D. Wash. Jan 12, 2021) (No. 2:21-cv-00031-BJR), available at https://www.pacermonitor.com/view/LHNWTAI/Parler_LLC_v_Amazon_Web_Services_Inc_wawdce-21-00031__0010.0.pdf?mcid=tGE3TEOA.

Page 170

including the following Opposition To Motion For Temporary Restraining Order at 4–5, Parler LLC, v. Amazon Web Services, Inc. (W.D. Wash. Jan 12, 2021) (No. 2:21-cv-00031-BJR), available at https://www.pacermonitor.com/view/LHNWTAI/Parler_LLC_v_Amazon_Web_Services_Inc_wawdce-21-00031__0010.0.pdf?mcid=tGE3TEOA.

"hurricane upon zionists" Ibid.

"New Years [sic] Revolution" Ella Lee, "'New Years Revolution': What the Proud Boys said on Parler ahead of the Jan. 6 Capitol riot," USA Today, Jan. 31, 2023, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2023/01/31/proud-boys-trial-parler-messages-path-jan-6/11153687002/.

government of the United States "Jury Convicts Four Leaders of the Proud Boys of Seditious Conspiracy Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of

- Public Affairs, May 4, 2023, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/jury-convicts-four-leaders-proud-boys-seditious-conspiracy-related-us-capitol-breach.
- 22 years in prison "Proud Boys Leader Sentenced to 22 Years in Prison for Seditious Conspiracy and Other Charges Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Sept. 5, 2023, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/proud-boys -leader-sentenced-22-years-prison-seditious-conspiracy-and-other-charges-related.

Page 171

"President's America-first agenda" "RESOLUTION REGARDING THE REPUBLICAN PARTY PLATFORM," Republican National Committee, available at https://prod-cdn-static.gop.com/media/documents/RESOLUTION_REGARDING_THE_REPUBLICAN_PARTY PLATFORM.pdf? ga=2.109560193.504857691.1598219603-2087748323.1598219603.

Page 172

resigning because of January 6 Shane Goldmacher, Maggie Haberman, and Jonathan Martin,
"Trump Lashes His Enemies Anew as G.O.P. Dances Around His Presence," New York
Times, April 10, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/10/us/politics/trump-republicans-donors.html; Josh Dawsey, "Trump slashes at McConnell as he reiterates election falsehoods at Republican event," Washington Post, April 11, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-mcconnell-election/2021/04/11/297a82da-9879
-11eb-962b-78c1d8228819_story.html; Alex Isenstadt, "'Dumb son of a bitch': Trump rips
McConnell at Mar-a-Lago," Politico, April 11, 2021, available at https://www.politico.com/news/2021/04/11/trump-mcconnell-dumb-son-of-a-bitch-rnc-480748.

Page 173

- "at war with the Constitution" Excerpt of Liz Cheney on "Face the Nation," April 11, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6LLOdvkk17s.
- "I would not," I said Liz Cheney, "Rep. Liz Cheney Joins Neil Cavuto On 'Your World' |
 April 14, 2021," YouTube, at 8:37, April 14, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GWY-rksHBhI.
- "nobody should defend it" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 2:25:00, July 21, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pbRVqWbHGuo.

Page 174

- "said he would help" Fox News Sunday, "Rep. McCarthy says Biden's first 100 days have been 'bait and switch,' "Fox News, at 6:39, April 25, 2021, available at https://www.foxnews.com/video/6250344065001.
- "setting out to prove him right" Jonathan Martin and Alexander Burns, This Will Not Pass: Trump, Biden, and the Battle for America's Future (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2021).

Chapter 25: That We Love Our Country More

Page 175

would have to be punished Lynne V. Cheney, Telling the Truth: Why Our Culture and Our Country Have Stopped Making Sense—and What We Can Do About It (New York: Touchstone, 1995), at pp. 195–196.

Page 178

"the better angels of our nature" "First Inaugural Address of Abraham Lincoln," The Avalon Project, March 4, 1861, available at https://avalon.law.yale.edu/19th_century/lincoln1.asp.

Page 179

"God bless America" C-SPAN, "House Session, Part 2," C-SPAN, at 1:34:58, May 11, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?511538-1/house-session-part-2; 167 Cong. Rec. H2191 (daily ed. May 11, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/05/11/167/81/CREC -2021-05-11.pdf.

"threats to freedom when they arise" Ibid.

Page 180

"honors all who gave all" Ibid.

"protect our Constitution and our freedom" Ibid.

Chapter 27: A Personal Favor

Page 184

- and the 9/11 attacks "Executive Order 8983 Establishing a Commission to Investigate the Pearl Harbor Attack," The American Presidency Project, Dec. 18, 1941, available at https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/executive-order-8983-establishing-commission-investigate -the-pearl-harbor-attack; "Warren Commission Introduction," The U.S. National Archives and Records Administration, available at https://www.archives.gov/research/jfk/warren -commission-report/intro; "9/11 Commission Records," The U.S. National Archives and Records Administration, available at https://www.archives.gov/research/9-11.
- to form just such a commission Cosponsors: H.R. 275: To establish the National Commission on the Domestic Terrorist Attack Upon the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/275/cosponsors?s=9&r=5&q=%7B %22search%22%3A%5B%22rodney+davis%22%5D%7D.
- "make sure it never happens again" Transcript of "Fox News Sunday," Feb. 14, 2021, available at https://www.foxnews.com/transcript/sen-klobuchar-on-trumps-political-future-he-is-done.
- demands for the commission Katherine Faulders, Benjamin Siegel, and Mariam Khan, "Pelosi offers equal subpoena power, even partisan split on Jan. 6 commission," ABC News, April 22, 2021, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/pelosi-offers-equal-subpoena-power-partisan-split-jan/story?id=77240562.

- a margin of 252 to 175 Roll Call 154, 117th Cong., "National Commission to Investigate the January 6 Attack on the United States Capitol Complex Act," May 19, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/evs/2021/roll154.xml.
- did not show up for the vote "Roll Call Vote 117th Congress 1st Session: On the Cloture Motion (Motion to Invoke Cloture Re: Motion to Proceed to H.R. 3233)," United States Senate, May 28, 2021, available at https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_votes/vote1171/vote _117_1_00218.htm.

what the House Select Committee on January 6 was accomplishing Mariana Alfaro, "McConnell says what the Jan. 6 committee uncovers is 'something the public needs to know," Washington Post, Dec. 17, 2021 available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/jan6-house-committee -mcconnell/2021/12/17/413ade78-5f44-11ec-8665-aed48580f911_story.html.

Chapter 28: The Power of Propaganda

Page 186

"The Rule of Law Matters" "Lawyers and judges: The rule of law matters," Casper Star-Tribune, Jan. 17, 2021, available at https://trib.com/opinion/columns/lawyers-and-judges-the-rule-of-law-matters/article_146fb58f-9049-52ae-aa2e-17d359b8f856.html.

"cost she might pay" Ibid.

debunking Donald Trump's stolen-election lies "The rule of law matters," WyoFile, July 26, 2022, available at https://wyofile.com/the-rule-of-law-matters/.

Page 187

served in the Bush administration Senator John Danforth, Benjamin Ginsberg, The Honorable Thomas B. Griffith, et al., "Lost, Not Stolen: The Conservative Case That Trump Lost and Biden Won the 2020 Presidential Election," July 2022, available at https://lostnotstolen.org/download/378/.

Page 189

"not to any office holder" Dallin H. Oaks, "Defending Our Divinely Inspired Constitution," The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, available at https://www.churchofjesuschrist.org/study/general-conference/2021/04/51oaks?lang=eng.

Page 190

than in any other state "Statistics: Election Years: 2020," The American Presidency Project, available at https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/statistics/elections/2020.

by more than 40 points "Liz Cheney," Ballotpedia, available at https://ballotpedia.org/Liz_Cheney. reportedly an Oath Keeper Cooper McKim, "Whistleblower list names Wyo GOP chair, others as Oath Keepers," WyoFile, Dec. 14, 2021, available at https://wyofile.com/whistleblower-list-names-wyo-gop-chair-others-as-oath-keepers/.

interested in the possibility of secession Annaliese Wiederspahn, "Wyoming Legislator Calls on GOP Chair Eathorne To Resign After Secession Comments," Cowboy State Daily, Jan. 19, 2021, available at https://cowboystatedaily.com/2021/01/19/wyoming-legislator-calls-on-gop-chair -eathorne-to-resign-after-mentioning-secession/; Bannons War Room, "Ep 661: The Struggle Session (with Jack Posobiec, Frank Eathorne, Dr. Peter Navarro), Rumble, at 34:41, Jan. 16, 2021, available at https://rumble.com/vcwca1-ep-661-the-struggle-session-w-jack-posobiec -frank-eathorne-dr.-peter-navarr.html.

he had indeed been there Ryan J. Reilly, "Wyoming GOP chair, who was on restricted Capitol grounds on Jan. 6, speaks at Trump rally," NBC News, May 29, 2022, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/wyoming-gop-chair-was-restricted-capitol-grounds-jan-6-speaks-trump-ra-rcna31028.

Chapter 29: Select Committee

Page 193

- investigate the attack on the US Capitol Roll Call 197, 117th Cong., "Establishing the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol," June 30, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/evs/2021/roll197.xml.
- wanted to know why Roll Call 161, 117th Cong., "To award four congressional gold medals to the United States Capitol Police and those who protected the U.S. Capitol on January 6, 2021," June 15, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/evs/2021/roll161.xml.
- commission be established Beatrice Peterson and Libby Cathey, "Mother of fallen Capitol Police officer lobbies GOP senators on Jan. 6 commission," ABC News, May 27, 2021, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/mother-fallen-capitol-police-officer-lobbies-gop-senators/story?id=77940828.

PART IV: No Half Measures

Summer 2021 to Spring 2022

Chapter 30: A Different World

Page 203

halt their efforts to seek his testimony Manu Raju and Jeremy Herb, "House did not subpoena John Bolton after his attorney threatened to go to court," CNN, Nov. 7, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2019/11/07/politics/john-bolton-no-subpoena-court-battle/index.html; Warren P. Strobel and Siobhan Hughes, "House Investigators Decide Not to Subpoena John Bolton," Wall Street Journal, Nov. 7, 2019, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/house-impeachment-investigators-wont-subpoena-john-bolton-11573147474.

Chapter 31: McCarthy Withdraws His Nominees

- subject to the Speaker's approval H. Res. 503: Establishing the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hres503/BILLS-117hres503eh.pdf.
- Response to Hurricane Katrina H. Res. 437: To establish the Select Bipartisan Committee to Investigate the Preparation for and Response to Hurricane Katrina, 109th Cong. (2005), available at https://www.congress.gov/109/bills/hres437/BILLS-109hres437eh.pdf.
- and I agreed "Chairman Thompson Announces Representative Cheney as Select Committee Vice Chair," Select Committee to Investigate January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Sept. 2, 2021, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/news/press-releases/chairman-thompson-announces-representative-cheney-select-committee-vice-chair.
- and Troy Nehls "McCarthy Names House Republicans to Serve on Select Committees," House Republican Leader Kevin McCarthy, July 19, 2021, available at https://web.archive.org/web/20210721133611/https://www.republicanleader.gov/mccarthy-names-house-republicans-to-serve-on-select-committees/.

"upon the United States Capitol" H.R. 275: To establish the National Commission on the Domestic Terrorist Attack Upon the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hr275/BILLS-117hr275ih.pdf.

Page 206

- slates were inappropriate Liz Cheney, "2020 Presidential Election Challenges in Arizona, Georgia, Michigan, Nevada, Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, and Our Constitutional Process," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/21101592-liz-cheney-jan-3-2021-2020-presidential-election-challenges-memo-to-republican-colleagues.
- "Law and order" Troy Nehls (@SheriffTNehls), Twitter, Jan. 6, 2021, 4:00 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/SheriffTNehls/status/1346924508498845698?s=20.
- at least 11 members of the House Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 105, 187 footnote 682, 355, 382, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

planning meeting for January 6 Ibid.

Page 207

- a serious conflict of interest Justin Hendrix, Nicholas Tonckens, and Sruthi Venkatachalam, "Timeline: Rep. Jim Jordan, a Systematic Disinformation Campaign, and January 6," Just Security, Aug. 29, 2021, available at https://www.justsecurity.org/77852/timeline-rep-jim-jordan-a-systematic-disinformation-campaign-and-january-6/.
- "the planning for January 6th" Letter from Chairman Bennie Thompson to Representative Jim Jordan, Dec. 22, 2021, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/sites/democrats.january6th.house.gov/files/2021-12-22.BGT%20Letter%20to%20Jordan.pdf.
- who were coming for January 6 Congressman Jim Banks, Facebook, Jan. 5, 2021, available at https://www.facebook.com/RepJimBanks/posts/pfbid021DRYC3z WQ7WTtWHJAvfTU1rDoxyxUCTTYhAiASmwm1rknpi4UfkyeZoB9jupBgnql.
- "the Left's authoritarian agenda" "McCarthy Taps Banks To Lead Republicans On Jan 6 Committee," Congressman Jim Banks, July 19, 2021, available at https://banks.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=1921.

Page 208

"a committee seeking the truth" Kevin Breuninger, "Trump allies Jordan and Banks were 'ridiculous' choices for Jan. 6 commission, Pelosi says," CNBC, July 22, 2021, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2021/07/22/trump-allies-jordan-and-banks-were-ridiculous-choices-for-jan-6-commission-pelosi-says.html.

- "to block this investigation" C-SPAN, "Representative Cheney News Conference on January 6 Committee," C-SPAN, July 21, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?513613-1/representative-cheney-news-conference-january-6-committee.
- to withdraw all five nominees House Republican Leader Kevin McCarthy Statement Withdrawing Nominees from January 6th Select Committee, July 21, 2021, available at https://web.archive.org/web/20210722033926/https://www.republicanleader.gov/mccarthy-statement-about-pelosis-abuse-of-power-on-january-6th-select-committee/.

Page 209

- "very foolish decision" Ron Filipkowski (@RonFilipkowski), Twitter, June 19, 2022, 6:09 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/RonFilipkowski/status/1538645054482487s=20.
- "Ranking Member" of the Select Committee 167 Cong. Rec. H5760 (daily ed. Oct. 21, 2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2021/10/21/167/185/CREC-2021-10-21.pdf.

Chapter 32: I Was Electrocuted Again and Again and Again

Page 214

- and Metropolitan Police Departments "The Law Enforcement Experience On January 6th," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, July 27, 2021, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/legislation/hearings/law-enforcement-experience-january-6th.
- "every four years" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," YouTube, at 17:55, July 27, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ifrw-2pqG7s.

Page 215

- "a republic, if we can keep it" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 21:07.
- "hunting them down one by one" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 10:17.

Page 216

"post-traumatic stress disorder" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 50:12, 51:18, 53:21.

Page 217

- "adding additional injury to my skull" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 1:06:01, 1:07:20, 1:12:07.
- "defending this entrance" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 30:07, 30:51, 31:08, 35:19.

- "being sprayed in their faces" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 1:19:53.
- "'time to arm up'" January 6th Committee, "The Law Enforcement Experience on January 6th," at 1:17:26.

plan to "arm up" that evening Alan Feuer and Zach Montague, "Former Oath Keeper Says Militia Planned to Use 'Any Means Necessary' on Jan. 6," New York Times, Oct. 18, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/18/us/politics/oath-keepers-militia-jan-6.html; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 514–516, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

Chapter 33: Hideaway

Page 221

and during January 6 Katelyn Fossett, "'I Stepped Down Because I Saw Where This Was Heading," Politico Magazine, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2021 /01/07/alyssa-farah-q-and-a-456369.

hearing of the January 6th Committee January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pbRVqWbHGuo.

Page 223

"I think he's very dangerous" Lesley Stahl, "Liz Cheney on being a Republican while opposing Donald Trump," CBS News, Sept. 26, 2021, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/liz-cheney-donald-trump-wyoming-60-minutes-2021-09-26/.

if they continued to work for me Jonathan Martin, "Liz Cheney's Consultants Are Given an Ultimatum: Drop Her, or Be Dropped," New York Times, Oct. 21, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/21/us/politics/liz-cheney-kevin-mccarthy.html.

Chapter 34: Winning in Court

Page 224

any documents to the Committee "Report on Resolution Recommending that the House of Representatives Find Stephen K. Bannon in Contempt of Congress for Refusal to Comply with a Subpoena Duly Issued by the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol," available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CRPT-117hrpt152 /pdf/CRPT-117hrpt152.pdf.

Page 225

"this is your time in history" Bannons War Room, "Ep 631: One Day Away (w/ Maggie VandenBerghe, Jack Posobiec, Sean Parnell and Richard Baris)," Rumble, at 29:29, Jan. 5, 2021, available at https://rumble.com/vcgk9m-ep-631-one-day-away-w-maggie -vandenberghe-jack-posobiec-sean-parnell-and-ri.html; Bannons War Room, "Ep 634: Tuesday Special (w/ Maggie VandenBerghe, Ben Berquam and Peter Navarro)," Rumble, at 46:26, available at https://rumble.com/vch0pu-ep-634-tuesday-special-w-maggie -vandenberghe-ben-berquam-and-peter-navarro.html; Aaron Blake, "Who could have predicted the Capitol riot? Plenty of people—including Trump allies," Washington Post,

- $\label{lem:Jan.28} Jan.\ 28, 2021, available at \ https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/01/28/who-could-have-predicted-capitol-siege-plenty-people/.$
- "what he knew and what he did" C-SPAN, "House Debates Steve Bannon Contempt of Congress Resolution," C-SPAN, at 9:59, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?515413-4/house -debates-steve-bannon-contempt-congress-resolution.
- "and say they stole it" January 6th Committee, "10/13/22 Business Meeting," YouTube, at 36:33, Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IQvuBoLBuC0.
- resolution to the full House "Report on Resolution Recommending that the House of Representatives Find Stephen K. Bannon in Contempt of Congress for Refusal to Comply with a Subpoena Duly Issued by the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol," available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CRPT-117hrpt152/pdf/CRPT-117hrpt152.pdf.

Page 226

"meet again like this" HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____- (H. Rept. 117-152)," YouTube, at 11:47, Oct. 20, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JLDoxy3Szm4.

Page 227

- "do what you know is right" HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 16:57.
- "accept the unacceptable?" HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 18:00.
- were doing in that investigation HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 1:16:08.

Page 228

- sheltered during the attack HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. _____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 1:34:38; Tara Palmeri, "POLITICO Playbook: About Jim Jordan's Other Jan. 6 Call with Trump," Politico, Aug. 29, 2021, available at https://www.politico.com/newsletters/playbook/2021/08/29/about-jim-jordans-other-jan-6-call-with-trump-494169; Taylor Popielarz, "Rep. Jim Jordan Admits to Talking with President Trump on Jan. 6," Spectrum News, July 28, 2021, available at https://spectrumnews1.com/oh/columbus/news/2021/07/28/jan--6-probe-complicates-rep--jim-jordan-s-political-future.
- confirm the story was accurate HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 1:46:44.
- what McGovern was talking about HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. _____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 1:37:25; Acting Deputy Attorney General Richard P. Donoghue Handwritten Notes, Dec. 27, 2020, available at https://oversightdemocrats.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight .house.gov/files/DOJ%20Donoghue%20Notes%20Extract%20for%20Production.pdf.
- "view of the [Bannon] subpoena" HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____ (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 1:46:23.

Page 229

"I don't know" HouseRules, "Rules Committee Meeting on H. Res. ____ - (H. Rept. 117-152)," at 1:46:44.

- supported the resolution Roll Call 329, 117th Cong., "Recommending that the House of Representatives find Stephen K. Bannon in contempt of Congress for refusal to comply with a subpoena duly issued by the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol," Oct. 21, 2021, available at https://clerk.house.gov/evs/2021/roll329.xml.
- four months in federal prison Lindsay Whitehurst, "Bannon gets 4 months behind bars for defying 1/6 subpoena," Associated Press, Oct. 21, 2022, available at https://apnews.com/article/capitol-siege-steve-bannon-congress-donald-trump-sentencing-36d412eba9e1609a030859852378ae3d.

Chapter 35: The Meadows Text Messages

Page 230

- to overturn the 2020 election "Select Committee Subpoenas Individuals Tied To The Former President In The Days Surrounding January 6th," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Sept. 23, 2021, available at https://january6th -benniethompson.house.gov/news/press-releases/select-committee-subpoenas-individuals -tied-former-president-days-surrounding.
- "Archivist of the United States" "Various Correspondence," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, p. 3, available at https://docs.house.gov/meetings/IJ/IJ00/20211213/114313/HMTG-117-IJ00-20211213-SD002.pdf.

Page 232

- for Meadows' communications "Letter from Counsel to Mark Meadows to Chairman Thompson, December 7, 2021," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Dec. 7, 2021, available at https://docs.house.gov/meetings/IJ/IJ00/20211213/114313/HMTG-117-IJ00-20211213-SD011.pdf.
- contempt resolution to the House floor "Report on Resolution Recommending that the House of Representatives Find Mark Randall Meadows in Contempt of Congress for Refusal to Comply with a Subpoena Duly Issued by the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol," Dec. 13, 2021, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CRPT-117hrpt216/pdf/CRPT-117hrpt216.pdf.
- "war criminal, and crook" Fox News, "Hannity," Dec. 7, 2021, available at https://archive.org/details/FOXNEWSW_20211208_070000_Hannity/start/1140/end/1200.

Page 233

"take this step at all" January 6th Committee, "Business Meeting on a Report Recommending that the House Cite Mark Meadows for Contempt," at 18:03, Dec. 13, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=gUqWpgtOD4I.

Page 234

"necessary action by the president" January 6th Committee, "Business Meeting on a Report Recommending that the House Cite Mark Meadows for Contempt," at 20:20; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 82, 602, 604, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

"inform our legislative judgments" January 6th Committee, "Business Meeting on a Report Recommending that the House Cite Mark Meadows for Contempt," at 23:12.

Page 235

- "to find 11,780" votes "Here's the full transcript and audio of the call between Trump and Raffensperger," Washington Post, Jan. 5, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-raffensperger-call-transcript-georgia-vote/2021/01/03/2768e0cc-4ddd-11eb-83e3-322644d82356 story.html.
- *leadership of the Department of Justice* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, p. 50.
- "January 6th never happens again" January 6th Committee, "Business Meeting on a Report Recommending that the House Cite Mark Meadows for Contempt," at 25:56.
- "the next 48 hours" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 96. "WH counsel will leave" Ibid.

- January 10 with Mark Meadows Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Kayleigh McEnany Production), CTRL0000925383, pp. 2–3 (January 7, 2021, text messages from Sean Hannity to Kayleigh McEnany) available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL 0000925383/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383.pdf; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Mark Meadows Production), MM015209 (January 10, 2021, text message Sean Hannity to Mark Meadows and Jim Jordan), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-MM015209/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-MM015209.pdf.
- "for one second" David Folkenflik and Maddy Lauria, "Fox News' Sean Hannity says he knew all along Trump lost the election," NPR, Dec. 22, 2022, available at https://www.npr.org/2022/12/22/1144926308/fox-news-sean-hannity-dominion-lawsuit-trump.
- "Ditto with Rudy" Jeremy W. Peters and Katie Robertson, "Fox Stars Privately Expressed Disbelief About Election Fraud Claims. 'Crazy Stuff,'" New York Times, Feb. 16, 2023, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/16/business/media/fox-dominion-lawsuit.html.
- and "nonsense" Olivia Rubin and Lucien Bruggeman, "Fox News hosts called 2020 election fraud 'total BS' in private, new Dominion court filing says," ABC News, Feb. 16, 2023, available at https://abcnews.go.com/US/fox-news-hosts-called-2020-election-fraud-total /story?id=97261751.
- "was scared to lose viewers" Dominion's Combined Opposition To Fox News Network, LLC's And Fox Corporation's Rule 56 Motions For Summary Judgment at 35, US Dominion, Inc., Dominion Voting Systems, Inc. and Dominion Voting Systems Corporation v. Fox News Network, LLC, and Us Dominion, Inc., Dominion Voting Systems, Inc. and Dominion Voting Systems Corporation v. Fox Corporation (Del. Feb. 27, 2023) (No. N21C-03-257 EMD), available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/documents/1055b2d7-21ea-4b15-bc38-368812b9c3b1.pdf?itid=lk_inline_manual_7.
- litigation for \$787 million David Bauder, Randall Chase, Geoff Mulvihill, "Fox, Dominion reach \$787M settlement over election claims," Associated Press, April 18, 2023, available at https://apnews.com/article/fox-news-dominion-lawsuit-trial-trump-2020-0ac71f75acfacc 52ea80b3e747fb0afe.

- "to count electoral votes" January 6th Committee, "Business Meeting on a Report Recommending that the House Cite Mark Meadows for Contempt," at 23:31.
- proceeding to count electoral votes Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 103.

Page 237

many efforts to overturn the election Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 53–53, 58, Eastman v. Thompson et al., 594 F. Supp. 3d 1156 (C.D. Cal. March 28, 2022) (No. 8:22-cv-99-DOC-DFM) (referring to two Federal criminal statutes), available at https://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/documents/DOC%20Eastman%20Order_0.pdf.

Chapter 36: Presidents Are Not Kings

Page 238

- "Plaintiff is not president" Trump v. Thompson, 573 F.Supp.3d. 1, 16 (D.D.C. 2021), available at https://int.nyt.com/data/documenttools/chutkan-trump-nara/4fb1c64c09b2e50a/full.pdf.
- "these presidential documents specifically" Trump v. Thompson, 20 F.4th 10, 36 (DC Cir. 2021), available at https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.cadc.38192/gov.uscourts.cadc.38192.1208382956.0.pdf.

Page 240

"no difference to the Court's decision" Trump v. Thompson, 142 S.Ct. 680, 680 (2021), available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/21pdf/21a272_9p6b.pdf.

Chapter 37: Legitimate Political Discourse

- "and our republic" "Resolution To Formally Censure Liz Cheney And Adam Kinzinger and To No Longer Support Them As Members Of The Republican Party," Republican National Committee, available at https://int.nyt.com/data/documenttools/rnc-censure-resolution/58226d40412e4f18/full.pdf.
- "History will be their judge" "Cheney: I Do Not Recognize Those In My Party Who Have Abandoned The Constitution To Embrace Donald Trump," Cheney For Wyoming, Feb. 3, 2022, available at https://mailchi.mp/teamcheney/cheney-i-do-not-recognize-those-in-my-party-who-have -abandoned-the-constitution-to-embrace-donald-trump?e=ba0293d332.
- fake-electors scheme Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 346, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content /pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- everything else he wanted Soo Rin Kim, "A year after election, RNC still spending hundreds of thousands to cover Trump's legal bills," ABC News, Jan. 10, 2022, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/year-election-rnc-spending-hundreds-thousands-cover-trumps/story?id=82114367.

Chapter 38: Taking the 5th

Page 244

testimony would be relevant See, e.g., "Thompson & Cheney Request Information From Sean Hannity," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Jan. 4, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/news/press-releases /thompson-cheney-request-information-sean-hannity; "Select Committee Seeks Information From Minority Leader McCarthy," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Jan. 12, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/news/press-releases/select-committee-seeks-information-minority-leader-mccarthy-0; "Select Committee Seeks Information From Ivanka Trump," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Jan. 20, 2022, available https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/news/press-releases/select-committee-seeks-information-ivanka-trump; Letter from Chairman Bennie Thompson to Representative Scott Perry, Dec. 20, 2021, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/sites/democrats.january6th.house.gov/files/2021-12-20.BGT%20Letter%20to%20Perry.pdf.

- to be legally defensible Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 30, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- if it heard the case Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 31; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Greg Jacob, Feb. 1, 2022, pp. 110, 117, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000040479/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000040479.pdf.
- "Dick Cheney's daughter" Fox News, "Tucker Carlson Tonight," Dec. 6, 2021, available at https://archive.org/details/FOXNEWSW_20211207_060000_Tucker_Carlson_Tonight/start/600/end/660.
- on December 9, 2021 Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of John Eastman, Dec. 9, 2021, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000034608/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000034608.pdf.
- direct discussions with Donald Trump Ibid.
- his communications with Donald Trump Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Continued Deposition of Jeffrey Clark, Feb. 2, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000041283/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000041283.pdf.
- direct communications with Donald Trump Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Michael Flynn, March 10, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000051194/pdf /GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000051194.pdf.
- *transition of power in the United States* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Michael Flynn, p. 82.
- about those communications Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Roger Stone, Dec. 17, 2021, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000034613/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000034613.pdf.

Page 246

- on the evening of January 5 Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 28, 2022, p. 18, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49354/CHRG-117hhrg49354.pdf.
- Oath Keepers or Proud Boys January 6th Committee, "07/12/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 1:45:44, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rrUa0hfG6Lo; January 6th Committee, "07/12/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 1:49:05.
- convicted of seditious conspiracy "Leader of Oath Keepers and Oath Keepers Member Found Guilty of Seditious Conspiracy and Other Charges Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Nov. 29, 2022, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/leader-oath-keepers-and-oath-keepers-member-found -guilty-seditious-conspiracy-and-other; "Jury Convicts Four Leaders of the Proud Boys of Seditious Conspiracy Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, May 4, 2023, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/jury-convicts-four-leaders-proud-boys-seditious-conspiracy-related-us-capitol-breach.
- "Give him my cell" "Select Committee Letter to Rep. Ronny Jackson," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, May 2, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/sites/democrats.january6th.house.gov/files /2022-5-2.BGT%20and%20LC%20Letter%20to%20Ronny%20Jackson.pdf.
- speech at the Ellipse Ronny Jackson (@Ronny Jackson TX), Twitter, Jan. 6, 2021, 12:51 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Ronny Jackson TX/status/1346877167733530624?s=20.

Page 247

why they texted about him Abby Livingston, "Oath Keepers involved in Jan. 6 attack sought to protect U.S. Rep. Ronny Jackson of Texas, texts show," Texas Tribune, April 19, 2022, available at https://www.texastribune.org/2022/04/19/oath-keepers-ronny-jackson-texas-insurrection/.

Chapter 39: The Illegality of the Plan Was Obvious

Page 248

- "effective immediately" "Statement from the Office of the President," Chapman University, Jan. 13, 2021, available at https://news.chapman.edu/2021/01/13/statement-from-the -office-of-the-president/.
- federal district court in California Complaint For Declaratory and Injunctive Relief, Eastman v. Thompson, et al. (C.D. Cal. Jan 20, 2022) (No. 8:22-cv-00099-DOC-DFM), available at https://www.courtlistener.com/docket/62613089/1/john-c-eastman-v-bennie-g-thompson/.

- "no evidence of election fraud" Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 5, Eastman v. Thompson, et al. (C.D. Cal. March 28, 2022) (No. 8:22-cv-99-DOC-DFM), available at https://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/documents/DOC%20Eastman%20 Order 0.pdf.
- indictment of Donald Trump Indictment, United States v. Trump (D.D.C. Aug. 1, 2023) (No.
 l:23-cr-00257-TSC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US_v_Trump_23_cr_257.pdf.
 "disrupt the Joint Session on January 6" Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 32.

Page 250

"Congress on January 6, 2021" Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 36. "on January 6, 2021" Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 39–40.

Page 251

"was unsupported by the law" Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 39.
"January 6 will repeat itself" Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021 at 44.
ultimately decided not to appeal John Eastman filed a motion with the court of appeals requesting the voluntary dismissal of his appeal. See Eastman v. Thompson, No 22-56013 (9th Cir. Nov. 7, 2022). The appellate court granted that motion (in part) and dismissed the appeal. Id. Although Eastman gave up on the merits of his case, he tried to invoke an arcane legal doctrine that would not reverse the ruling of the district court but would have the appellate court vacate the judgment of the district court. In other words, Eastman did not seek to change the outcome of the legal dispute, but he wanted the record of his loss in the district court erased from the books. The U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit rejected that request, see id., and the Supreme Court refused to consider his argument when he tried making it to that Court, see Eastman v. Thompson, No. 22-1138 (U.S. Oct. 2, 2023) (denying certiorari).

Chapter 40: Trump Thought Pence Deserved to Be Hanged

Page 253

- what had happened on January 6 Zachary Cohen, Marshall Cohen, and Gabby Orr, "Meadows doubles down on debunked election fraud claims and whitewashes January 6 riot in new book," CNN, Dec. 3, 2021, available at https://www.cnn.com/2021/12/03/politics/meadows-book-january-6/index.html.
- ghostwriters for Meadows' book Superseding Indictment at 3, United States v. Trump, et al. (S.D. Fla. July 27, 2023) (No. 9:23-cr-80101-AMC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US-v-Trump-Nauta-De-Oliveira-23-80101.pdf.
- "no order from the President" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Christopher Charles Miller, Jan. 14, 2022, pp. 100–101, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000036556/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000036556.pdf
- instruct them to leave Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 594, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- was speaking "metaphorically" Mark Meadows, The Chief's Chief (All Seasons Press, 2021), at p. 250.

- told he could not go Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, see, e.g., p. 74.
- district court in the District of Columbia Complaint, Meadows v. Pelosi, et al. (D.D.C. Dec. 8, 2021) (No. 1:21-cv-03217), available at https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/21150690/12-8 -21-meadows-v-pelosi-complaint.pdf.

Page 255

- that supported our arguments Defendants' Motion For Summary Judgement, Meadows v. Pelosi, et al. (D.D.C. April 22, 2022) (No. 1:21-cv-03217-CJN), available at https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.dcd.238273/gov.uscourts.dcd.238273.15.0_7.pdf.
- "you and your interests" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 79, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928888/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928888.pdf.
- "I was going to become" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 78.

Page 256

- "expand on some things" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 85.
- lawyer who was representing her Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 121–122; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022.
- not indict Meadows for contempt "Thompson & Cheney Statement on Justice Department Decisions on Contempt Referrals," Select Committee to Investigate January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, June 3, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/news/press -releases/thompson-cheney-statement-justice-department-decisions-contempt-referrals.

Page 257

- entitled to absolute immunity Minute Order, Meadows v. Pelosi, et al. (D.D.C. June 23, 2022) (No. 1:21-cv-03217-CJN), available at https://www.courtlistener.com/docket/61603539/meadows-v-pelosi/.
- qualified immunity applied Statement of Interest of the United States at 9–13, Meadows v. Pelosi, et al. (D.D.C. Jul. 15, 2022) (No. 1:21-cv-03217-CJN), available at https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/22088353/42-usa-statement-of-interest.pdf.
- the January 6 grand jury | Jonathan Swan, Michael S. Schmidt, and Maggie Haberman, "Mark Meadows Testified to Grand Jury in Special Counsel Investigation of Trump," New York Times, June 6, 2023, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/06/06/us/politics/mark-meadows -testified-trump-grand-jury.html.

Chapter 41: To the Best of My Recollection, I Don't Recall

Page 258

Trump White House staff Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 22–27, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

Page 259

"we're working on it" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of William Barr, June 2, 2022, pp. 19–20, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000083860/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000083860.pdf.

- "that's a fair assumption" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Jared Kushner, March 31, 2022, p. 223, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000060760/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000060760.pdf.
- *issues in the Middle East* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Jared Kushner.
- around January 4 Matt Zapotosky, Josh Dawsey, Colby Itkowitz, and Jonathan O'Connell, "Trump pardons Charles Kushner, Paul Manafort, Roger Stone in latest wave of clemency grants," Washington Post, Dec. 23, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/national -security/charles-kushner-paul-manafort-roger-stone-trump-pardons/2020/12/23/05cf013a -456d-11eb-975c-d17b8815a66d_story.html; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Jared Kushner, pp. 14, 139.
- "seriously but not literally" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Jared Kushner, p. 166.

Page 260

- to raise money from them January 6th Committee, "06/13/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, June 13, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pr5QUInmGI8; January 6th Committee, "10/13/22 Business Meeting, YouTube, Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IQvuBoLBuC0.
- the morning of January 7 C-SPAN, "White House Statement on Attack on U.S. Capitol," C-SPAN, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507821-1/white-house-statement-attack-us-capitol.
- take us off a cliff Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Kayleigh McEnany Production), CTRL0000925383, pp. 2–3 (January 7, 2021, text messages from Sean Hannity to Kayleigh McEnany), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000925383.pdf.
- the courts, she agreed Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Kayleigh McEnany, Jan. 12, 2022, p. 286, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000036621/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000036621.pdf.
- She agreed as well Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Ivanka Trump, April 5, 2022, p. 205, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000061474/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000061474.pdf.
- "might not stand out to me" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Kayleigh McEnany, p. 195.

- almost immediately after it began Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 38.
- "I don't recall" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Kayleigh McEnany.
- *much earlier in the day* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Kayleigh McEnany, p. 265.
- "Absolutely it was not justified" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Kayleigh McEnany, pp. 267–268.

Page 262

reach their own judgments "Select January 6th Committee Final Report and Supporting Materials Collection," U.S. Government Publishing Office, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/collection/january-6th-committee-final-report?path=/gpo/January%206th%20Committee %20Final%20Report%20and%20Supporting%20Materials%20Collection/Supporting%20Materials%20-%20Transcribed%20Interviews%20and%20Depositions/%7B%22pageSize%22%3A%22200%22%2C%22offset%22%3A%220%22%7D.

Chapter 42: Not the Mastermind

Page 263

leaked to CNN Jamie Gangel, Jeremy Herb, and Elizabeth Stuart, "CNN Exclusive: Mark Meadows' 2,319 text messages reveal Trump's inner circle communications before and after January 6," CNN, April 25, 2022, available at https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/25/politics/mark-meadows -texts-2319/index.html.

Page 264

"January 6th Select Committee" "Conservative Leaders: Remove Cheney and Kinzinger from House Republican Conference," Conservative Action Project, Dec. 15, 2021, available at https:// conservativeactionproject.com/conservative-leaders-remove-cheney-and-kinzinger-from -house-republican-conference/.

was released by the Committee Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Virginia L. Thomas, Sept. 29, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000923619/pdf /GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000923619.pdf.

Page 265

"Americans do, Representative Cheney" Ibid., p. 36.

"I don't know" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Virginia L. Thomas, p. 67.

Page 266

"possibly save it afterwards" "Memorandum on Probable Failure of Re-Election," Abraham Lincoln, Aug. 23, 1864, available at https://www.loc.gov/resource/mal.4359700/?sp=1&st=text.

PART V: The Relentless March of Evidence

May to December 2022

Chapter 43: Seven-Part Plan

Page 269

It was complicated and detailed Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H.

- Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 98–134, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- it was premeditated Ibid.; January 6th Committee, "10/13/22 Business Meeting, YouTube, Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IQvuBoLBuC0.

Page 270

- none of his stolen-election claims were true Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 8–28, 195–260.
- *electoral votes to Trump* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 41–48, 263–338.
- states that Biden had won Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 41–43, 343–359.
- *persuade those legislatures to do so* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 48–54, 373–425.
- *rationale for doing that* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 28–41, 427–496.
- sending them to the US Capitol Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Twitter, Dec. 19, 2020, 1:42 a.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/13401857732205 15840?s=20; C-SPAN, "Rally on Electoral College Vote Certification," C-SPAN, at 3:31:43, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507744-1/rally-electoral-college-vote -certification; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 55–75, 499–574.

Page 271

- *legislators to stop the count* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 75–95, 577–634.
- and five deaths eventually resulted Tom Jackman, "Police union says 140 officers injured in Capitol riot," Washington Post, Jan. 27, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/police-union-says-140-officers-injured-in-capitol-riot/2021/01/27/60743642-60e2-11eb-9430-e7c77b5b0297_story.html; Jack Healy, "These Are the 5 People Who Died in the Capitol Riot," New York Times, Jan. 11, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/11/us/who-died-in-capitol-building-attack.html.
- Republican officials and Republican witnesses Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 131–134.

Page 275

- "are suffering from PTSD" Andrew Solender, "House Republican blasts 'sobbing' Jan. 6 witnesses," Axios, June 8, 2022, available at https://www.axios.com/2022/06/09/troy-nehls-january-6 -house-republicans.
- testifying against him Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 9, 2022, pp. 5–12, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48998/CHRG-117hhrg48998.pdf.

Page 276

in order to stay in power Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 9, 2022, pp. 1–4.

"'unfairly treated for so long'" January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 28:11, June 9, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hZ0yNe3cFx4. for letting him down Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 607.

Page 277

"Mike Pence 'deserves' it" January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," at 28:45. "obligation to relinquish power" January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," at 32:26.

Page 278

- almost the exact same thing Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 9, 2022, pp. 5–6.
- *the claims he was making* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 11–16, 22–27.
- that her father had lost Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 9, 2022, p. 7.
- "and the public at large" In the Matter of Rudolph W. Giuliani, No. 2021-00506, slip op at *2 (N.Y. App. Div. June 24, 2021), available at https://www.nycourts.gov/courts/ad1/calendar/List _Word/2021/06_Jun/24/PDF/Matter%20of%20Giuliani%20(2021-00506)%20PC.pdf.

Page 279

the two weeks before leaving office Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 9, 2022, pp. 7–12.

Page 280

"but your dishonor will remain" January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," at 57:47. "Thank you, Mr. Chairman" January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," at 1:00:01.

Page 281

had never been seen before January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," at 1:01:51.
 holding room behind the dais Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 9, 2022, p. 15.

- far bigger than we anticipated John Koblin, "At Least 20 Million Watched Jan. 6 Hearing," New York Times, June 10, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/10/business/media/jan -6-hearing-ratings.html; Brian Stelter, "January 6 prime-time hearing watched by more than 20 million," CNN Business, June 10, 2022, available at https://www.cnn.com/2022/06/10/media /ratings-january-6-hearings/index.html; Jeremy Barr, "Nearly 19 million watched the first Jan. 6 hearing in prime time," Washington Post, June 10, 2022, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/media/2022/06/10/nearly-19-million-watched-first-jan-6-hearing-prime-time/.
- Capitol Police Officer Caroline Edwards Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 9, 2022, p. 15.

Chapter 44: I Was Slipping in People's Blood

Page 282

And yet she continued Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 9, 2022, pp. 15–16,

 $21-23, available at \ https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48998/CHRG-117hhrg48998.pdf.$

Page 283

"the West Front had become" January 6th Committee, "Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 1:59:47, June 9, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hZ0yNe3cFx4.

in service to our country "Address At The University Of Wyoming, 25 September 1963," John F. Kennedy Presidential Library and Museum, available at https://www.jfklibrary.org/asset-viewer/archives/JFKWHA/1963/JFKWHA-222-002/JFKWHA-222-002.

Page 284

"the committee did that expertly" Amber Phillips, "6 takeaways from the Jan. 6 committee's first prime-time hearing," Washington Post, June 9, 2022, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/06/09/first-january-6-hearing-takeaways/.

Chapter 45: A Grave Disservice to the Country

Page 285

"take back our country" C-SPAN, "Rally on Electoral College Vote Certification," C-SPAN, at 3:31:43, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507744-1/rally -electoral-college-vote-certification.

rob him of the presidency Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 1–3, 111, 135 footnote 17, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Select Committee Chart Compiling Defendant Statements), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/GPO-J6-DOC-DEFENDANT-STATEMENTS-CHART/context.

Page 286

Zoe Lofgren led this hearing "06/13/2022 Select Committee Hearing," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, available at https://january6th -benniethompson.house.gov/legislation/hearings/06132022-select-committee-hearing; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 13, 2022, available at https://www .congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48999/CHRG-117hhrg48999.pdf.

Page 287

2020 presidential campaign Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 13, 2022, pp. 1–13.

the week or so that followed Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 204–207.

"no there there" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 13. reached this same conclusion Josh Dawsey, "Trump campaign paid researchers to prove 2020 fraud but kept findings secret," Washington Post, Feb. 11, 2023, available at https://www

.washingtonpost.com/politics/2023/02/11/trump-campaign-report-electoral-fraud/; Josh Dawsey, "Trump-commissioned report undercut his claims of dead and double voters," *Washington Post*, March 17, 2023, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/elections/2023/03/17/trump-fraud-report-2020/; Josh Dawsey, "A second firm hired by Trump campaign found no evidence of election fraud," *Washington Post*, April 27, 2023, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2023/04/27/trump-false-election-fraud-claims/.

Trump's stolen-election claims See, e.g., Alison Durkee, "Republicans Increasingly Realize There's No Evidence Of Election Fraud—But Most Still Think 2020 Election Was Stolen Anyway, Poll Finds," Forbes, March 14, 2023, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites /alisondurkee/2023/03/14/republicans-increasingly-realize-theres-no-evidence-of-election -fraud-but-most-still-think-2020-election-was-stolen-anyway-poll-finds/?sh=665f427a28ec; Ryan Chatelain, "Trump again promises report proving election fraud," Spectrum News NY 1, Aug. 15, 2023, available at https://ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/politics/2023/08/15/trump -again-promises-report-proving-election-fraud; "Trump cancels press conference on election fraud claims, citing attorneys' advice," Associated Press, Aug. 18, 2023, available at https:// www.npr.org/2023/08/18/1194559233/trump-cancels-press-conference-on-election-fraud -claims-citing-attorneys-advice; Alexandra Hutzler, "Trump's false claims about Georgia's 2020 election long debunked," ABC News, Aug. 19, 2023, available at https://abcnews.go.com /Politics/trumps-false-claims-georgias-2020-election-long-debunked/story?id=102377670; Senator John Danforth, Benjamin Ginsberg, The Honorable Thomas B. Griffith, et al., "Lost, Not Stolen: The Conservative Case That Trump Lost and Biden Won the 2020 Presidential Election," July 2022, available at https://lostnotstolen.org/download/378/.

Page 288

"honest or professional" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 210. concluded the same thing Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 204–207.

that Trump was wrong Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, pp. 22–23.

dismissed Trump's claims Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 24.

"charges of fraud were real" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol. Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 23.

"Happens every time," Stirewalt said Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, pp. 7–8, 17.

- "info you're getting is false" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 17.
- "didn't want to be a part of it" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 13.
- "grave disservice to the country" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 15.
- "demonstrated to be incorrect" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 16.
- "with most all of them" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 13, 2022, p. 13.

to the general public Zachary Cohen, Jeremy Herb, and Marshall Cohen, "7 takeaways from Monday's January 6 hearing," CNN, June 13, 2022, available at https://www.cnn.com/2022/06/13/politics/jan-6-hearing-takeaways-monday/index.html.

Page 290

- (see pages 22 to 27) Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 22–27. Trump's intentional deceit Indictment, United States v. Trump (D.D.C. Aug. 1, 2023) (No. 1:23-cr-00257 -TSC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US_v_Trump_23_cr_257.pdf.
- and other witnesses See, e.g., Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., July 12, 2022, pp. 11–12, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49355/CHRG-117hhrg49355.pdf; "Hearings," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/legislation/hearings.
- much less in multiple states Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 19–20.
- to march to the Capitol Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 459–461.
- had corrupted the election C-SPAN, "Rally on Electoral College Vote Certification," C-SPAN, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?507744-1/rally-electoral-college -vote-certification.
- "very different rules" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 71–72.
- "found in the Constitution" Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Truth Social, Dec. 3, 2022, 7:44 a.m. ET, available at https://truthsocial.com/@realDonaldTrump/posts/109449803240069864.

Page 291

robbed of his rightful election victory Max Boot, "Opinion | I thought the Jan. 6 committee wouldn't matter. I was wrong," Washington Post, June 14, 2022, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/06/14/january-6-committee-hearings-impact-trump-aides/.

Chapter 46: Tantamount to a Revolution

Page 292

against his own vice president Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 16, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49351.pdf.

"shall be the President" U.S. Const. amend. XII.

Page 293

so the votes could be counted Liz Cheney, "2020 Presidential Election Challenges in Arizona, Georgia, Michigan, Nevada, Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, and Our Constitutional Process," Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/21101592-liz-cheney-jan-3-2021-2020-presidential-election-challenges-memo-to-republican-colleagues.

- "choose the American president" C-SPAN, "Former Vice President Pence Remarks at Federalist Society Conference," C-SPAN, at 22:25, Feb. 4, 2022, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?517647-2/vice-president-pence-remarks-federalist-society-conference.
- "provisions of statutory law" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 32–33, 447–448, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 16, 2022, p. 31, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49351.pdf.
- "Count Act] doesn't either" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 30–31.
- "get him to change course" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 33.

Page 294

- including the "p-word" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 126. chanting "Hang Mike Pence" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 35–39.
- "then I hung up on him" Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 16, 2022, p. 33.
- multiple federal criminal statutes See Supra pp. 248-251; Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021, Eastman v. Thompson, et al. (C.D. Cal. March 28, 2022) (No. 8:22-cv-99-DOC -DFM), available at https://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/documents/DOC%20 Eastman%20Order_0.pd.

Page 295

- doing what Trump wanted Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Greg Jacob, Feb. 1, 2022, pp. 153–154, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000040479/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000040479.pdf.
- "important thing I ever say" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 461–462.
- his 2:24 p.m. tweet Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.
- who could be president Mike Pence (@Mike_Pence), Twitter, Jan. 6, 2021, 1:02 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Mike_Pence/status/1346879811151605762?s=20.
- "shall then be counted" U.S. Const. amend. XII. (emphasis added).

- "provided for in the Constitution" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Greg Jacob, p. 223 (emphasis added); Derek T. Miller, Electoral Votes Regularly Given, 55 Ga. L. REV 1529 (2021).
- "a Constitutional crisis in America" Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 16, 2022, p. 7.
- "danger to American democracy" Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 16, 2022, p. 36.

"state elected officials" Order Re Privilege of 599 Documents Dated November 3, 2020 – January 20, 2021 at 24, Eastman v. Thompson, et al. (C.D. Cal. June 7, 2022) (No. 8:22-cv-99-DOC-DFM) (emphasis added), available at https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.cacd.841840/gov.uscourts.cacd.841840.356.0_3.pdf.

Chapter 47: Conspiracy Theories and Thug Violence

Page 297

- from Biden to Trump Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 21, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49352/CHRG-117hhrg49352.pdf.
- if he does not Amy Gardner, "'I just want to find 11,780 votes': In extraordinary hour-long call, Trump pressures Georgia secretary of state to recalculate the vote in his favor," Washington Post, Jan. 3, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-raffensperger-call-georgia-vote/2021/01/03/d45acb92-4dc4-11eb-bda4-615aaefd0555_story.html; Amy Gardner and Paulina Firozi, "Here's the full transcript and audio of the call between Trump and Raffensperger," Washington Post, Jan. 5, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-raffensperger-call-transcript-georgia-vote/2021/01/03/2768e0cc-4ddd-11eb-83e3-322644d82356_story.html.
- came to light in 2023 Leigh Ann Caldwell, Josh Dawsey, and Yvonne Wingett Sanchez, "Trump pressured Arizona Gov. Doug Ducey to overturn 2020 election," Washington Post, July 1, 2023, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2023/07/01 /trump-2020-election-arizona-governor-doug-ducey/.
- before the 2020 election Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 30–31, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6--REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

Page 298

- violence, intimidation, and harassment Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 300–307.
- "All of it" Stephen Fowler, "'Someone's Going To Get Killed': Election Official Blasts GOP Silence On Threats," GPB, Dec. 1, 2020, available at https://www.gpb.org/news/2020/12/01/someones-going-get-killed-election-official-blasts-gop-silence-on-threats.
- "are complicit in this" Ibid.
- "It's not right" Ibid.
- attacked Raffensperger publicly Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 263–264, 272–273, 290, 302, 305.

- "and has two kids" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 30.
- *clerks and election officials across the state* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 21, 2022, pp. 5–7.

- why the election results were valid "Dear Arizona Republicans: Let's do this right. Let's build confidence. Let's move forward.," Stephen Richer, Aug. 19, 2021, available at https://recorder.maricopa.gov/pdf/Dear%20Arizona%20Republicans_August%202021.pdf.
- Rusty Bowers, testified live Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022.
- "Profile in Courage" Award "2022 Profile in Courage Award," John F. Kennedy Presidential Library and Museum, May 22, 2022, available at https://www.jfklibrary.org/2022-profile-in-courage -ceremony.

Page 300

- "just don't have the evidence" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 46; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 12.
- "I did, sir" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 13.
- "on my property" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 21, 2022, p. 18.
- It was a ginger mint Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 45–46, 226, 280, 293, 305–307; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 33.

Page 301

- "vote scammer and hustler" Gardner and Firozi, "Here's the full transcript and audio of the call between Trump and Raffensperger"; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 33.
- perform a citizen's arrest Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 35.
- to remain in her own home Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 21, 2022, pp. 34–35.
- "middle of the pandemic" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 21, 2022, pp. 35–36.
- about them were false Kate Brumback, "Giuliani concedes he made public comments falsely claiming Georgia election workers committed fraud," Associated Press, July 26, 2023, available at https://apnews.com/article/giuliani-georgia-election-workers-lawsuit-false-statements -afc64a565ee778c6914a1a69dc756064.
- the plans for fake slates Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 21, 2022, pp. 15–17.
- refused to participate in the effort Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 346–350.

Page 302

voted in states Biden had won Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 346, 354; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Ronna McDaniel, June 1, 2022, pp. 7–12, 18–19, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000915972/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000915972.pdf.

- "were not on board" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 352; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 16.
- "That should be enough" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 21, 2022, p. 17; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 355, 444.
- did take this up directly Indictment, United States v. Trump (D.D.C. Aug. 1, 2023) (No. 1:23-cr-00257-TSC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US_v_Trump_23_cr_257.pdf.

Page 303

- any of the hearings Chloe Folmar, "Cheney blasts Sen. Tom Cotton for criticizing Jan. 6 hearings," The Hill, July 25, 2022, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/house/3573827-cheney-blasts-sen-tom-cotton-for-criticizing-jan-6-hearings/.
- consistent with "Anglo-American jurisprudence" Rep. Liz Cheney (@RepLizCheney), Twitter, July 25, 2022, 6:20 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/RepLizCheney/status /1551693934094696448.

Chapter 48: It May Have Spiraled Us into a Constitutional Crisis

- some of the people involved Katie Benner, "The Justice Dept.'s inspector general opens an investigation into any efforts to overturn the election," New York Times, Jan. 25, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/25/us/politics/justice-dept-investigation-election -trump.html; "Following 8 Month Investigation, Senate Judiciary Committee Releases Report on Donald Trump's Scheme to Pressure DOJ & Overturn the 2020 Election," U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary, Oct. 7, 2021, available at https://www.judiciary.senate.gov /press/dem/releases/following-8-month-investigation-senate-judiciary-committee-releases -report-on-donald-trumps-scheme-to-pressure-doj-and-overturn-the-2020-election.
- larger plans to overturn the election Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 9, 2022, pp. 7–8, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48998/CHRG-117hhrg48998.pdf.
- suburbs outside Washington Spencer S. Hsu, Devlin Barrett, and Josh Dawsey, "Home of Jeffrey Clark, Trump DOJ official, searched by federal agents," Washington Post, June 23, 2022, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/06/23/jeffrey-clark -house-search/.
- all told him so repeatedly Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 12, 15, 22–27, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- votes was working Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 427.
 fix both of those problems Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 49–50.
 beginning with Georgia's Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 50–51.

Page 306

- "in multiple States" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 51; Indictment at 28, United States v. Trump (D.D.C. Aug. 1, 2023) (No. 1:23-cr-00257-TSC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US_v_Trump_23_cr_257.pdf.
- *a new slate of electors* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 50–52.
- refused to sign it Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 52.
 "into a constitutional crisis" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 23, 2022, p. 18, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49353/CHRG-117hhrg49353.pdf.
- "ramifications for the country" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 23, 2022, p. 3; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 52.
- had already appointed him Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 53, 398; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (National Archives Production), CTRL0000083040 (January 3, 2021, White House Presidential Call Log), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000083040/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000083040.pdf.
- evening of Sunday, January 3 Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 398–400.
- in addition to Clark Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 399.

Page 307

would resign as well Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 400–401. as acting attorney general Ibid.

- "and the Republican congressmen" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 23, 2022, p. 13.
- Scott Perry specifically Acting Deputy Attorney General Richard P. Donoghue Handwritten Notes, Dec. 27, 2020, available at https://oversightdemocrats.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight .house.gov/files/DOJ%20Donoghue%20Notes%20Extract%20for%20Production.pdf.
- seized his cell phone Chris Brennan and Jeremy Roebuck, "U.S. Rep. Scott Perry says the FBI seized his cell phone on Tuesday," Philadelphia Inquirer, Aug. 9, 2022, available at https://www.inquirer.com/politics/pennsylvania/scott-perry-fbi-cell-phone-search-warrant-donald-trump-jan6-20220809.html.
- "in the coming weeks" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 23, 2022, p. 41.

Chapter 49: Hideaway 2.0

Page 308

with additional information Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, available at https:// www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928888/pdf/GPO-J6 -TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928888.pdf.

could answer additional questions Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Continued Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, May 17, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000930041/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000930041.pdf.

Page 309

"get f'ing nuked" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 98.

Page 310

- Cassidy asked him not to Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, pp. 87–88, 98–99.
- "per people briefed" Maggie Haberman (@maggieNYT), Twitter, May 17, 2022, 7:35 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/maggieNYT/status/1526707943328174080?s=20.
- report on the interview Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, pp. 99–102.
- *who was not on our committee* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 79.
- "paid for by Trump affiliates" Robert Draper, "Cassidy Hutchinson: Why the Jan. 6 Committee Rushed Her Testimony," New York Times, July 10, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/10/us/politics/cassidy-hutchinson-jan-6-testimony.html.
- *experience in the Justice Department* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 110.
- Justice Department Civil Division "Jody Hunt Named 2021 Alumnus of the Year by Samford University," Alston & Bird, May 27, 2021, available at https://www.alston.com/en/insights/news/2021/05/jody-hunt-named-2021-alumnus.
- *the George W. Bush administration* "William H. Jordan," Alston & Bird, available at https://www.alston.com/en/professionals/j/jordan-william-h.
- without charging her anything Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, Sept. 14, 2022, p. 6.

Page 311

- out of session for Juneteenth Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, June 20, 2022, available at https:// www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928884/pdf/GPO-J6 -TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928884.pdf.
- witnesses are saying Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, June 20, 2022, p. 160.
- at that narrow table January 6th Committee, "06/13/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 31:44, June 13, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pr5QUInmGI8; January 6th Committee, "06/28/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 25:43, June 28, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HeQNV-aQ_jU.

Page 313

Pat's close friends Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 21, 2022, p. 38, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49352/CHRG-117hhrg49352.pdf.

Page 314

"to secure his testimony" January 6th Committee, "06/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 2:45:02, June 21, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xa43_z_82Og.

Chapter 50: Ketchup on the Wall

Page 315

- were doing anything wrong Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 9, 2022, p. 4, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48998/CHRG-117hhrg48998.pdf.
- "on your f'ing hands" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 28, 2022, p. 20, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49354/CHRG-117hhrg49354.pdf.
- and leave the Capitol Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, June 28, 2022, pp. 22–24.
- January 6 could be violent Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Cassidy Hutchinson, June 20, 2022, pp. 109–111, 120–121, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928884/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000928884.pdf

Page 316

- *march to the Capitol* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 28, 2022, pp. 6–11.
- contents of his Ellipse speech Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 28, 2022, p. 12.
- *lead the crowd to the Capitol* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, June 28, 2022, pp.12–17.
- See pages 74 to 75 Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 74–75, 587–592, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- "public event into something else" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 75.

- "ticked off about this right now" January 6th Committee, "06/28/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 1:03:03, June 28, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HeQNV-aQ_jU.
- "the same after this" Andrew C. McCarthy, "Cassidy Hutchinson's Testimony against Trump Is Devastating," *National Review*, June 28, 2022, available at https://www.nationalreview.com/2022/06/cassidy-hutchinsons-testimony-against-trump-is-devastating/.
- sent Pat Cipollone a subpoena "Select Committee Subpoenas Pat Cipollone," Select Committee to Investigate January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, June 29, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/news/press-releases/select-committee-subpoenas-pat-cipollone.

Chapter 51: We Did Our Duty and We Stood for Truth

Page 318

"all the years of his life" "Vice President Cheney's Remarks at State Funeral Ceremony," White House, June 9, 2004, available at https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases /2004/06/20040609-48.html.

"overcame evil with good" Ibid.

Page 319

- our party and country Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," YouTube, June 29, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sQimHGGQqcg.
- but none of that happened Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 1:09.
- to receive a standing ovation Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 0:37.
- "stronger day by day" Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 18:31.

Page 320

- "because it does" Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 20:46.
- "really means to be a patriot" Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 34:53.
- applauded Cassidy and her courage Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 34:58.
- "by the blood of so many" Reagan Foundation, "A Time For Choosing Speaker Series with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," at 36:02.

Page 321

- debate for my House race Wyoming PBS, "Election 2022: U.S. House of Representatives GOP Primary Debate," YouTube, June 30, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v =2eLoMOVBhic.
- 73 percent of the vote "Liz Cheney," Ballotpedia, available at https://ballotpedia.org/Liz_Cheney. nearly 70 percent of the vote Ibid.
- larger margin of victory "Statistics: Election Years: 2020," The American Presidency Project, available at https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/statistics/elections/2020.

Page 322

sanctioned and disbarred Victoria Eavis, "Hageman says 2020 election was 'rigged,'" Casper Star-Tribune, Aug. 4, 2022, available at https://trib.com/news/state-regional/hageman-says-2020 -election-was-rigged/article_01a1e786-13f1-11ed-b6fc-d32f25c31359.html.

Page 323

"always put my oath first" Wyoming PBS, "Election 2022: U.S. House of Representatives GOP Primary Debate," at 1:26:59.

Chapter 52: President Trump Is a 76-Year-Old Man. He Is Not an Impressionable Child.

Page 324

feature of both of them Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., July 12, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49355/CHRG-117hhrg49355.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., July 21, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49356/CHRG-117hhrg49356.pdf.

"met our expectations" January 6th Committee, "07/12/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 15:26, July 12, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rrUa0hfG6Lo.

Page 325

"and reach the opposite conclusion" January 6th Committee, "07/12/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 16:21.

- the stolen-election claims Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, July 12, 2022, pp. 6–12.
- on the other Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 12, 2022, pp. 12–14; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 222, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- a "wild" event on January 6 Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Twitter, Dec. 19, 2020, 1:42 a.m.
 ET, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/1340185773220515840?s=20.
- violence two weeks later Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 12, 2022, pp. 15–18; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 499–531.
- into the building Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 12, 2022, pp. 19–23.
- crime of seditious conspiracy "Leader of Oath Keepers and Oath Keepers Member Found Guilty of Seditious Conspiracy and Other Charges Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Nov. 29, 2022, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/leader -oath-keepers-and-oath-keepers-member-found-guilty-seditious-conspiracy-and-other; "Jury Convicts Four Leaders of the Proud Boys of Seditious Conspiracy Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, May 4, 2023, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/jury-convicts-four-leaders-proud-boys-seditious-conspiracy-related-us-capitol-breach.
- *violence had erupted* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, July 12, 2022, pp. 32–34, 36–37; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, p. 577.
- "after that come out" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 12, 2022, p. 34; Tweets of Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) presidency, archived at https://www.thetrumparchive.com/.
- of the other rioters Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 579.

Page 327

- or tamper with our witnesses Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 12, 2022, p. 41.
- and his family had said Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 21, 2022.
- to leave the Capitol January 6th Committee, "06/28/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 1:39:11, June 28, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HeQNV-aQ_jU.
- begged them to intervene Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 83.
- further delay the electoral count Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 76, 78.

Page 328

- Vice President Pence for cowardice Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 38.
- "and making it much worse" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," YouTube, at 1:05:30, July 21, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v =pbRVqWbHGuo.
- "his words would do" Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Ali Alexander Production), CTRL0000017719, p. 3, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000017719/pdf/GPO-J6-DOC-CTRL0000017719.pdf.
- universally condemned it Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 86.
 every word he says "READ: Transcript of CNN's town hall with former President Donald Trump,"
 CNN, May 11, 2023, available at https://www.cnn.com/2023/05/11/politics/transcript-cnn-town-hall-trump/index.html.
- *violate the law* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, *Hearing on the January 6th Investigation*, July 21, 2022, p. 37.
- to delay the electoral count Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 76, 78, 101, 467–469, 597–598, 608–610.
- under the US criminal code Albert W. Alschuler, "Trump and the Insurrection Act: The Legal Framework," Just Security, Aug. 16, 2022, available at https://www.justsecurity.org/82696/trump-and-the-insurrection-act-the-true-legal-framework/.

Page 329

- "the officers and the barriers" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, July 21, 2022, p. 19.
- hearing room erupted in laughter NBC News, "Watch: Jan. 6 Hearing Room Laughs At Video Of Josh Hawley Fleeing Capitol Riot," YouTube, July 22, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=x9kUmwRDjyI.
- said after the January 6 riots Tony Messenger, "Messenger: Danforth calls his support of Hawley the 'worst mistake' of his life," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/columns/tony-messenger/messenger-danforth-calls-his-support-of-hawley-the-worst-mistake-of-his-life/article_0f8288fc-4b22-5fe7-8cb9-d29161a7cf81.html.

Page 330

"and his own family" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 2:37:19.

revolt by their listeners Zachary Petrizzo, "Hugh Hewitt: I Don't Talk About Jan. 6 Because My Listeners Would "Turn Me Off," Daily Beast, Feb. 7, 2022, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/hugh-hewitt-says-he-doesnt-talk-about-jan-6-because-my-listeners-would-turn-me-off.

Page 331

"None of our witnesses are" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 2:38:53. "in our great nation again" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 2:44:13.

Page 332

- "the consequences for our nation" January 6th Committee, "07/21/22 Select Committee Hearing," at 2:45:03.
- all Americans could understand Monica Hesse, "Liz Cheney understood the assignment," Washington Post, July 22, 2022, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/2022/07/22/liz -cheney-hearings-monica-hesse/.

Chapter 53: Freedom Must Not and Will Not Die Here

Page 333

- areas of the country "Mineta-Simpson Institute at Heart Mountain," Heart Mountain, available at https://www.heartmountain.org/mineta-simpson-institute-at-heart-mountain/.
- $\label{eq:condition} \textit{over 14,000 of them} \text{ ``Life In The Camp,'' Heart Mountain, available at https://www.heartmountain.org/history/life-in-the-camp/.}$
- formed a lifelong friendship "Norman Y. Mineta Oral History," UVA Miller Center, March 4, 2014, available at https://millercenter.org/the-presidency/presidential-oral-histories/norman -y-mineta-oral-history; "A friendship born in one of America's darkest hours," CBS News, Dec. 9, 2018, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/alan-simpson-norman-mineta-friendship -born-out-of-japanese-american-internment-camp/; "Mineta-Simpson Institute at Heart Mountain," Heart Mountain.

Page 334

- Center had once stood Leo Wolfson, "Simpsons, Cheneys Break Ground At Mineta-Simpson Institute At Heart Mountain On Saturday," Cowboy State Daily, Aug. 1, 2022, available at https://cowboystatedaily.com/2022/08/01/simpsons-cheneys-break-ground-at-mineta-simpson-institute-at-heart-mountain-on-saturday/.
- standing with the crowd Amanda Taheri, "Rep. Liz Cheney Brought to Tears by Standing Ovation in Her Home State of Wyoming," People, Aug. 2, 2022, available at https://people.com/politics/liz-cheney-brought-to-tears-standing-ovation-wyoming-event/.

- "America will never be the same" Liz Cheney, "'The Great Task,'" YouTube, at 1:03, Aug. 11, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FiHEi0SsqNQ.
- "And she will succeed" Liz Cheney, "He Knows It," YouTube, Aug. 4, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=H6Nq9SpGzic.

Page 336

- the reservation at Ethete, Wyoming "Northern Arapaho Tribe welcomed U.S. Rep. Cheney to 55th Annual Ethete Celebration Powwow," County 10, July 18, 2022, available at https://county10 .com/northern-arapaho-tribe-welcomed-u-s-rep-cheney-to-55th-annual-ethete-celebration -powwow/.
- Mar-a-Lago residence in Florida Jill Colvin and Lindsay Whitehurst, "A timeline of the investigation into Trump's Mar-a-Lago docs," Associated Press, Aug. 31, 2022, available at https://apnews.com/article/biden-donald-trump-mar-a-lago-subpoenas-b8082283fc599738c92 d1flec8680924.

Page 337

- an FBI field office had ensued Caroline Downey, "Armed Man Who Tried to Enter FBI Field Office Attended January 6 Riot, Was Angered by Mar-a-Lago Raid," National Review, Aug. 12, 2022, available at https://www.nationalreview.com/news/armed-man-who-tried-to-enter-fbi-field -office-attended-january-6-riot-was-angered-by-mar-a-lago-raid/.
- involved in the search Donie O'Sullivan (@donie), Twitter, Aug. 12, 2022, 6:55 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/donie/status/1558225720488235008?s=20.
- "a mob provoked over social media" Liz Cheney, "Liz Cheney Election Night Remarks: August 16, 2022," YouTube, at 9:44, Aug. 16, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v = l-apADgOr4U.
- the Espionage Act Superseding Indictment, United States v. Trump, et al. (S.D. Fla. July 27, 2023) (No. 9:23-cr-80101-AMC), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/US-v-Trump-Nauta-De-Oliveira-23-80101.pdf.
- January 6 investigation uncovered Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 118–128, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.
- lawyers prosecuting him See, e.g., Alexandra Hutzler, "Donald Trump's relentless attacks on special counsel Jack Smith," ABC News, June 16, 2023, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/donald-trumps-relentless-personal-attacks-special-counsel-jack/story?id=100080857; Rebecca Shabad, "Trump attacks special counsel Jack Smith and judge assigned to 2020 election case," NBC News, Aug. 7, 2023, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/donald-trump/trump-attacks-special-counsel-jack-smith-judge-assigned-2020-election-rcna98518.

Page 339

"I called her to concede the race" Liz Cheney, "Liz Cheney Election Night Remarks: August 16, 2022," at 2:26.

Page 341

"how poisonous lies destroy free nations" Liz Cheney, "Liz Cheney Election Night Remarks: August 16, 2022," at 4:44.

Page 343

"God bless the United States of America" Liz Cheney, "Liz Cheney Election Night Remarks: August 16, 2022," at 10:27.

Chapter 54: You're Welcome, @KariLake

Page 344

- as high as 30 congressional seats Josh Kraushaar, "Red tsunami watch," Axios, Oct. 23, 2022, available at https://www.axios.com/2022/10/23/republican-wave-midterms-congress; Katherine Huggins, "Democrats likely to lose more than 20 House seats in midterm elections, Cook Political Report editor says," MarketWatch, Oct. 27, 2022, available at https://www.marketwatch.com/story/democrats-likely-to-lose-20-house-seats-in-midterm-elections-cook-political-report-editor-says-11666902644.
- by at least a few points "2022 Arizona Election Poll: Lake leads governor's race, Senate race tightens," Fox 10, Oct. 26, 2022, available at https://www.fox10phoenix.com/news/2022 -arizona-election-poll-lake-leads-governors-race-senate-race-tightens; Garrett Archer, "Polling shows tight races in Arizona election," ABC 15, Oct. 31, 2022, available at https://www.abc15 .com/news/political/elections/polling-shows-tight-races-in-arizona; "2022 Arizona Election Poll: Lake leads Hobbs in governor's race by 3 points, Senate race tied," Fox 10, Nov. 3, 2022, available at https://www.fox10phoenix.com/election/2022-arizona-election-poll-lake-leads -hobbs-in-governors-race-by-3-points-senate-race-tied.
- "shall not perish from the earth" "Gettysburg address delivered at Gettysburg Pa. Nov. 19th, 1863. [n. p. n. d.]," Library of Congress, Nov. 19, 1863, available at https://www.loc.gov/resource/rbpe.24404500/?st=text.
- on October 5, 2022 "Courage in American Leadership: A Conversation with Congresswoman Liz Cheney," McCain Institute, Oct. 5, 2022, available at https://www.mccaininstitute.org/resources/events/courage-in-american-leadership-conversation-with-congresswoman-liz-cheney/.

Page 345

- "who honor that responsibility" The Great Task, "'Honor,'" YouTube, Oct. 28, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=E1Fxp7t7fEQ.
- "P.S. Make Arizona Great Again" Kari Lake (@KariLake), Twitter, Oct. 28, 2022, 8:05 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/KariLake/status/1586147114379116545?s=20.
- "You're welcome, @KariLake" Liz Cheney (@Liz_Cheney), Twitter, Nov. 14, 2022, 9:17 p.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/Liz_Cheney/status/1592340964982808576?s=20.

- was Abigail Spanberger Sarah Rankin, "GOP's Cheney endorses Virginia Democrat Abigail Spanberger," Associated Press, Nov. 5, 2022, available at https://apnews.com/article/2022 -midterm-elections-donald-trump-virginia-congress-5b310c8792497d30f24886b3571b6bd5.

- tight reelection race in 2022 Sarah Rankin, "Spanberger, Vega in tight race for Virginia's 7th District," Associated Press, Nov. 3, 2022, available at https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-elections-abortion-biden-inflation-race-and-ethnicity-b457fbe13bb8ea314fb582b7c69d56d8.
- Trump on October 27 Ben Paviour, "GOP Congressional primaries in Virginia clouded by 2020 election," VPM, June 14, 2022, available at https://www.vpm.org/news/2022-06-14/gop -congressional-primaries-in-virginia-clouded-by-2020-election; Sarah Rankin, "Trump endorses Yesli Vega, Spanberger's GOP challenger," Associated Press, Oct. 28, 2022, available at https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-elections-biden-virginia-stafford-congress -2d6c0e9415cdea83d02f6fc07a45943c.
- "to support Abigail Spanberger" Rankin, "GOP's Cheney endorses Virginia Democrat Abigail Spanberger."
- to her opponent's 48 percent "Virginia Seventh Congressional District Election Results," New York Times, Dec. 5, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/11/08/us/elections/results-virginia-us-house-district-7.html.
- Election Day, collapsed Will Weissert, Sara Burnett, and Jill Colvin, "Republicans win back control of House with narrow majority," Associated Press, Nov. 17, 2022, available at https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-elections-house-control-79475a4fc11e4375cd0dded651b9eede.
- were defeated in many races Adam Edelman, "Election deniers overwhelmingly lost in battleground states," NBC News, Nov. 16, 2022, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2022-election/election-deniers-overwhelmingly-lost-battleground-states -rcna57058; Daniel Dale, "How 2020 Election Deniers Did In Their 2022 Midterm Races," CNN, Nov. 9, 2022, available at https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2022/11/politics/election-deniers-winners-losers-midterms-2022/.

Chapter 55: They Knew

Page 347

- had been destroyed Letter from Department of Homeland Security Inspector General Joseph V. Cuffari to Senators Gary Peters and Rob Portman, and Representatives Bennie Thompson and John Katko, July 13, 2022, available at https://www.cnn.com/interactive/uploads/20220714 -letter-to-house-select-committee.jpg.
- the missing texts Dan Mangan, "Criminal probe opened into deletion of Secret Service Jan. 6 text messages, sources say," CNBC, July 21, 2022, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2022/07/21/criminal-probe-opened-into-deletion-of-secret-service-jan-6-text-messages.html.

- documents from the Secret Service Julia Ainsley, "Secret Service has given investigators over 1 million electronic communications agents sent before and on Jan. 6, 2021," NBC News, Oct. 11, 2022, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/congress/secret-service -investigators-1-million-electronic-communications-sent-rcna51751; Merdie Nzanga, "Rep. Liz Cheney: Jan. 6 committee got around 800,000 pages from Secret Service," USA Today, Sept. 25, 2022, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2022/09/25/cheney -january-6-committee-secret-service/8113878001/.
- the signs were many Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec.

- $22, 2022, pp.\ 61-68, 591, 640, 693-697, 705, available\ at\ https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.$
- Mark Meadows and President Trump Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 67–68.
- topic in our hearings Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 28, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49354/CHRG-117hhrg49354.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg50118/CHRG-117hhrg50118.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 60–68.

Page 349

Deputy Chief of Staff Tony Ornato Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Anthony Ornato, Nov. 29, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000929721/pdf /GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000929721.pdf.

march to the Capitol Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 71.
a riot was underway Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 38.
with him to do so Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 78–85.
on Mike Pence at 2:24 p.m. Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 86.

- with his weapon drawn Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, p. 91; Jon Swaine, Dalton Bennett, Joyce Sohyun Lee, and Meg Kelly, "Video Shows Fatal Shooting of Ashli Babbitt in the Capitol," Washington Post, Jan. 8, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2021/01/08/ashli-babbitt-shooting-video-capitol/.
- attempting to break in Fox News, photograph, available at https://a57.foxnews.com/static.foxnews.com/foxnews.com/content/uploads/2022/01/640/320/Troy-Nehls-capitol-assault.jpg?ve =1&tl=1; NBC News, photograph, available at https://media-cldnry.s-nbcnews.com/image /upload/t_fit-860w,f_auto,q_auto:eco,dpr_2.0/rockcms/2021-12/210108-think-capitol-police -se-416p-292f82.jpg.
- through the far door Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 665–666.

in the streets Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 640-641.

- *through the Capitol Rotunda* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 38, 76, 88, 91, 603, 661.
- death on the Capitol Police Rebecca Falconer, "Trump calls officer who fatally shot rioter Ashli Babbitt a 'murderer,'" Axios, Aug. 11, 2021, available at https://www.axios.com/2021/08/12 /trump-ashli-babbitt-justice-call; Sarah Al-Arshani, "Trump calls the Capitol Police officer who shot Ashli Babbitt a 'disgrace' and claims the FBI was behind the insurrection," Business Insider, Jan. 15, 2022, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/trump-calls-capitol-police-officer -shot-ashli-babbitt-disgrace-2022-1; Graig Graziosi, "Trump calls police officer who shot Ashli Babbitt a 'thug' during CNN town hall," The Independent, May 11, 2023, available at https://www.the-independent.com/news/world/americas/us-politics/trump-ashli-babbitt-thug-cnn-town-hall-b2337214.html.

Chapter 56: State of Mind

Page 351

- on October 13, 2022 "10/13/2022 Business Meeting," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://january6th -benniethompson.house.gov/legislation/business-meetings/10132022-business-meeting.
- National Archives and the Secret Service Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., Oct. 13, 2022, pp. 2, 7, 18, 36, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg50118/CHRG-117hhrg50118.pdf.
- activist Tom Fitton Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022, pp. 7–8.
- evacuated during the violent riot Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022, pp. 2, 28–30.
- had been premeditated Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022, pp. 5–9.

- substantial risk of violence Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022.
- what Trump knew and thought Ibid., pp. 13, 16.
- subpoena to Donald Trump "Select Committee Vote: Committee Resolution 1, directing the Chairman to issue a subpoena to Donald J. Trump," available at https://docs.house.gov/meetings/IJ/IJ00/20221013/115160/CRPT-117-IJ00-Vote005-20221013.pdf.
- more than happy to testify Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), Truth Social, Oct. 13, 2022, 4:22 p.m. ET, available at https://truthsocial.com/@realDonaldTrump /posts/109162840858899058; Maggie Haberman, "Jan. 6 Panel Wraps Up Final Hearing," New York Times, Oct. 13, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/10/13 /us/jan-6-hearing-trump/a5d59571-1bcc-599a-b91b-711d12056fb3?smid=url-share; Martin Pengelly, "Trump challenges media and Democrats to debate his electoral fraud lie," The Guardian, Nov. 28, 2021, available at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/nov/29 /trump-press-democrats-debate-electoral-fraud-lie-schiff-meadows-capitol-attack.
- direct communications with the president Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022, pp. 35–36.
- the Proud Boys and Oath Keepers Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., July 12, 2022, pp. 19–21, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg49355/CHRG-117hhrg49355.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022, pp. 9, 35; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 513–515, 517–519, 658.
- on the night of January 5 Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting on the January 6th Investigation, Oct. 13, 2022, p. 8.
- about those communications Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Michael Flynn, March 10, 2022, available at https://www.govinfo

.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000051194/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT -CTRL0000051194.pdf; Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Deposition of Roger Stone, Dec. 17, 2021, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000034613/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT -CTRL0000034613.pdf; Alan Feuer and Luke Broadwater, "Navarro Indicted as Justice Dept. Opts Not to Charge Meadows and Scavino," New York Times, June 3, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/03/us/politics/peter-navarro-contempt-jan-6.html.

convicted of seditious conspiracy "Leader of Oath Keepers and Oath Keepers Member Found Guilty of Seditious Conspiracy and Other Charges Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Nov. 29, 2022, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/leader-oath-keepers-and-oath-keepers-member-found -guilty-seditious-conspiracy-and-other; "Jury Convicts Four Leaders of the Proud Boys of Seditious Conspiracy Related to U.S. Capitol Breach," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, May 4, 2023, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/jury -convicts-four-leaders-proud-boys-seditious-conspiracy-related-us-capitol-breach.

Chapter 57: Never Again

Page 353

inform future potential legislation H. Res. 503: Establishing the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, 117th Cong. (2021), available at https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hres503/BILLS-117hres503eh.pdf.

the 1887 Electoral Count Act "Electoral Count Act of 1887," 49th Cong. (1887), available at https://govtrackus.s3.amazonaws.com/legislink/pdf/stat/24/STATUTE-24-Pg373.pdf.

Page 354

"those articles and editorials in full" Liz Cheney, "Rep. Liz Cheney Delivers Remarks On The Presidential Election Reform Act | September 21, 2022," YouTube, at 1:00, Sept. 21, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=J9CE-9nYvyw.

version of the same bill "Lofgren-Cheney ECA Letter," Dec. 8, 2022, available at https://punchbowl.news/wp-content/uploads/Lofgren-Cheney-ECA-Letter-12.8.22.pdf.

Chapter 58: Unfit for Any Office

Page 355

that seven-part plan Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Hearing on the January 6th Investigation, 117th Cong., 2d sess., June 9, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48998/CHRG-117hhrg 48998.pdf.

focus of our hearings See Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack Hearings and Business Meetings available at https://www.youtube.com/@January6thCmte/streams.

make such a criminal referral Order Re Privilege of Documents Dated January 4–7, 2021, Eastman v. Thompson, et al. (C.D. Cal. March 28, 2022) (No. 8:22-cv-99-DOC-DFM), available at https://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/documents/DOC%20Eastman%20Order_0.pdf.

Page 356

- criminal referrals in our report Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 98–128.
- in direct contravention of his duty "Hearings," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house .gov/legislation/hearings; "Business Meetings," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, available at https://january6th-benniethompson .house.gov/legislation/business-meetings.
- 18 USC §1512(c)(2) January 6th Committee, "Business Meeting on a Report Recommending that the House Cite Mark Meadows for Contempt," YouTube, at 23:31, Dec. 13, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=gUqWpgtOD4I.
- US (18 USC §371) Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 39–40.
 18 USC §2383 Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 107–109,
 112.
- who interfere with elections "JUSTICE MANUAL," U.S. Department of Justice, available at https://www.justice.gov/jm/justice-manual.

Page 357

- over and over again Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, pp. 1–3, 111, 135 footnote 17, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf; Documents on file with the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (Select Committee Chart Compiling Defendant Statements), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/GPO-J6-DOC-DEFENDANT-STATEMENTS-CHART/context.
- *conduct over the prior year* Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, *Final Report*, pp. 103–128.

Page 358

- all but a handful "Select Committee Witness Materials," Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, available at https://january6th -benniethompson.house.gov/media-center/select-committee-witness-materials.
- government entity involved "Letter from the Chairman and Vice Chair to the Department on Homeland Security Regarding Certain Transcripts," Dec. 30, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/sites/democrats.january6th.house.gov/files/2022-12-30.BGT%20Letter%20to%20Meyer.pdf; "Letter from the Chairman and Vice Chair to the White House Regarding Certain Transcripts," Dec. 30, 2022, available at https://january6th-benniethompson.house.gov/sites/democrats.january6th.house.gov/files/2022-12-30.BGT%20Letter%20to%20WH%20Richard%20Sauber%20%28002%29_Redacted.pdf.

to the National Archives Ibid.

US Government Publishing Office "Select January 6th Committee Final Report and Supporting Materials Collection," U.S. Government Publishing Office, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/collection/january-6th-committee-final-report?path=/gpo/January%20 6th%20Committee%20Final%20Report%20and%20Supporting%20Materials%20Collection/Supporting%20Materials%20-%20Transcribed%20Interviews%20and%20Depositions/%7B%22pageSize%22%3A%22200%22%2C%22offset%22%3A%220%22%7D.

Page 359

This was intentional disinformation Sahil Kapur, "Tucker Carlson, with video provided by Speaker McCarthy, falsely depicts Jan. 6 riot as a peaceful gathering," NBC News, March 6, 2023, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/justice-department/tucker-carlson-new -video-provided-speaker-mccarthy-falsely-depicts-jan-rcna73673; Saranac Hale Spencer, Robert Farley, and D'Angelo Gore, "Explaining the Missing Context of Tucker Carlson's Jan. 6 Presentation," FactCheck.org, March 10, 2023, available at https://www.factcheck.org/2023/03/explaining-the-missing-context-of-tucker-carlsons-jan-6-presentation/; Lisa Mascaro, Mary Clare Jalonick, and Farnoush Amiri, "Tucker Carlson amplifies Jan. 6 lies with GOP-provided video," Associated Press, March 7, 2023, available at https://apnews.com/article/jan-6-tucker-carlson-capitol-riot-mccarthy-adc245e22f50b076925eb72948062808.

"or attached to a tweet" Memorandum Opinion at 33, United States v. Chansley (D.D.C. July 20, 2023) (No. 1:21-cr-3 (RCL)), available at https://ecf.dcd.uscourts.gov/cgi-bin/show_public_doc?2021cr0003-127.

Page 360

final public meeting Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting to Consider the Select Committee's Final Report, 117th Cong., 2d sess., Dec. 19, 2022, available at https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg50119/CHRG-117hhrg50119.pdf. release of the Final Report Ibid.

Page 361

"the perpetuity of our institutions" January 6th Committee, "12/19/22 Business Meeting," YouTube, at 21:57, Dec. 19, 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5olnF549kNE. "and our democracy" Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Business Meeting to Consider the Select Committee's Final Report, Dec. 19, 2022, p. 4.

Page 362

"helped to right the ship" January 6th Committee, "12/19/22 Business Meeting," at 28:27.

Epilogue

Page 363

"distraction or disorder" Lynne Cheney, The Virginia Dynasty (Penguin, 2020), p. 217.
one party to another "The Transfer of Presidential Power," Center for the Study of the American Constitution, Jan. 7, 2021, available at https://csac.history.wisc.edu/2021/01/07/the-transfer -of-presidential-power/; "Presidential Inaugurations and The United States Capitol," United States Capitol Historical Society, available at https://capitolhistory.org/explore /historical-articles/presidential-inaugurations-united-states-capitol/; "Presidential Inaugurations: 1789-1825," Library of Congress, available at https://guides.loc.gov/presidential-inaugurations/1789-1825.

Page 364

statement from November 1976 "President Gerald Ford's Remarks on the Presidential Election Results and Telegram Congratulating President-Elect Jimmy Carter on His Victory,"

- Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library & Museum, Nov. 3, 1976, available at https://www.fordlibrarymuseum.gov/library/speeches/761015.asp.
- was 297 to 240 "1976 Electoral College Results," The U.S. National Archives and Records Administration, available at https://www.archives.gov/electoral-college/1976.
- President-elect Carter "Dick Cheney," The Gerald R. Ford Presidential Foundation, April 29, 2009, available at https://geraldrfordfoundation.org/centennial/oralhistory/dick-cheney/; "President Gerald Ford's Remarks on the Presidential Election Results and Telegram Congratulating President-Elect Jimmy Carter on His Victory," Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library & Museum.
- "pursuit of peace and prosperity" "President Gerald Ford's Remarks on the Presidential Election Results and Telegram Congratulating President-Elect Jimmy Carter on His Victory," Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library & Museum.
- "undertake your new responsibilities" Ibid.

- lead among Republican contenders See, e.g., "Latest Polls," FiveThirtyEight, available at https://projects.fivethirtyeight.com/polls/president-primary-r/2024/national/.
- statements as a kind of sport Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, Interview of Jared Kushner, March 31, 2022, pp. 166–167, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000060760/pdf/GPO-J6-TRANSCRIPT-CTRL0000060760.pdf.
- he would seek retribution Jonathan Karl (@jonkarl), Twitter, Nov. 12, 2021, 6:11 a.m. ET, available at https://twitter.com/jonkarl/status/1459116740407930882; Kristen Holmes, "Trump calls for the termination of the Constitution in Truth Social post," CNN, Dec. 3, 2022, available at https://www.cnn.com/2022/12/03/politics/trump-constitution-truth-social/index.html; David Cohen, "Trump on Jan. 6 insurrection: 'These were great people,'" Politico, July 11, 2021, available at https://www.politico.com/news/2021/07/11/trump-jan-6-insurrection -these-were-great-people-499165; "Trump defends mob that stormed U.S. Capitol," CBS News, June 17, 2022, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/video/trump-defends-mob-that -stormed-us-capitol/; Alison Durkee, "Trump Justifies Supporters Storming Capitol: 'These Are The Things And Events That Happen," Forbes, Jan. 6, 2021, available at https://www .forbes.com/sites/alisondurkee/2021/01/06/trump-says-he-loves-supporters-storming-capitol -but-tells-them-to-leave/?sh=3ed6a7923cd7; Maggie Haberman and Shane Goldmacher, "Trump, Vowing 'Retribution,' Foretells a Second Term of Spite," New York Times, March 7, 2023, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/07/us/politics/trump-2024-president .html; Tal Axelrod, "Trump's unprecedented campaign pitch: Elect me to get revenge on the government," ABC News, July 14, 2023, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics /trumps-unprecedented-2024-campaign-pitch-elect-revenge-government/story?id=100778347; Nicholas Riccardi and Gary Fields, "Trump's promise of payback for prosecution follows years of attacking democratic traditions," Associated Press, June 16, 2023, available at https:// apnews.com/article/trump-retribution-indictment-documents-biden-american-democracy -5a8ec37b359fee85d0f0956139d79f51.
- would constrain Trump The Editorial Board, "The 14th Amendment Trump Panic," Wall Street Journal, Sept. 4, 2023, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-14th-amendment-donald-trump-panic-election-ballot-constitution-amendment-candidate-president-fb3d65.
- "real constitutional law" Antonin Scalia, Foreword: The Importance of Structure in Constitutional Interpretation, 83 Notre Dame L. Rev. 1417 (2008), available at https://scholarship.law.nd.edu/ndlr/vol83/iss4/1.

rulings of scores of courts Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report of the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol (H. Rpt. 117-663), Dec. 22, 2022, p. 213, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-J6-REPORT/pdf/GPO-J6-REPORT.pdf.

Page 366

no longer be a deterrent Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack, Final Report, pp. 53–54.

senior civilian or military officials Mary Clare Jalonick and Lolita C. Baldor, "Why a single senator is blocking US military promotions and what it means for the Pentagon," Associated Press, July 15, 2023, available at https://apnews.com/article/tuberville-military-holds-senate -officers-45c4230a8aee5222bf32b43823e29acc; Kevin Freking and Tara Copp, "Hundreds of military promotions are on hold as a Republican senator demands end to abortion policy," Associated Press, Sept. 7, 2023, available at https://apnews.com/article/senate -military-nominations-holds-tommy-tuberville-e38d853526de044ac59338d32d7a0e10.

Page 367

"ever rule under this roof" "Adams's blessing was carved into the state dining room mantel in 1945,"

The White House Historical Association, available at https://www.whitehousehistory.org
/photos/adamss-blessing-was-carved-into-the-state-dining-room-mantel-in-1945; "Letter from
John Adams to Abigail Adams, 2 November 1800," Massachusetts Historical Society, Nov. 2,
1800, available at https://www.masshist.org/database/viewer.php?item_id=1998&pid=36.

Page 368

our power and our responsibility "Founding Documents in the Rotunda for the Charters of Freedom," National Archives Museum, available at https://museum.archives.gov/founding -Documents#constitution; "Constitution of the United States (1787)," National Archives, available at https://www.archives.gov/milestone-documents/constitution.